

SCIENTIFIC COMMITTEE TWENTIETH REGULAR SESSION

Manila, Philippines 14 – 21 August 2024

Potential interactions between fishing and mineral resource-related activities in areas beyond national jurisdiction: a spatial analysis

WCPFC-SC20-2024/EB-IP-06

International Seabed Authority









ISA TECHNICAL STUDY NO. 33

Potential interactions between fishing and mineral resource-related activities in areas beyond national jurisdiction: a spatial analysis



Potential interactions between fishing and mineral resource-related activities in areas beyond national jurisdiction: a spatial analysis

ISA TECHNICAL STUDY SERIES

Technical Study No. 32	Study of the potential impact of polymetallic nodules production in the Area on the economies of developing land-based producers of those metals which are likely to be most seriously affected
Technical Study No. 31	Equitable sharing of financial and other economic benefits from deep-seabed mining
Technical Study No. 30	Marine mineral resources: scientific and technological advances
Technical Study No. 29	Remote monitoring systems in support of inspection and compliance in the Area
Technical Study No. 28	Regional environmental assessment of the Northern Mid-Atlantic Ridge
Technical Study No. 27	Study on an environmental compensation fund for activities in the Area
Technical Study No. 26	Competencies of the International Seabed Authority and the International Labour Organization in the Context of Activities in the Area
Technical Study No. 25	Competencies of the International Seabed Authority and the International Maritime Organization in the context of activities in the Area
Technical Study No. 24	Deep seabed mining and submarine cables: developing practical options for the implementation of the 'due regard' and 'reasonable regard' obligations under UNCLOS
Technical Study No. 23	Towards the development of a regional environmental management plan for cobalt-rich ferromanganese crusts in the Northwest Pacific Ocean
Technical Study No. 22	Developing a framework for regional environmental management plans for polymetallic sulphide deposits on mid-ocean ridges
Technical Study No. 21	The design of "impact reference zones" and "preservation reference zones" in deep-sea mining contract areas
Technical Study No. 20	Marine mineral resources of Africa's continental shelf and adjacent international seabed area
Technical Study No. 19	Polymetallic nodules resource classification
Technical Study No. 18	EcoDeep-SIP workshop II
Technical Study No. 17	Towards an ISA environmental management strategy for the Area
Technical Study No. 16	Environmental assessment and management for exploitation of minerals in the Area
Technical Study No. 15	A study of key terms in Article 82 of the United Nations Convention on the Law of the Sea
Technical Study No. 14	Submarine cables and deep seabed mining
Technical Study No. 13	Deep sea macrofauna of the Clarion-Clipperton Zone
Technical Study No. 12	Implementation of Article 82 of the United Nations Convention on the Law of the Sea
Technical Study No. 11	Towards the development of a regulatory framework for polymetallic nodule exploitation in the Area.
Technical Study No. 10	Environmental management needs for exploration and exploitation of deep sea minerals
Technical Study No. 9	Environmental management of deep-sea chemosynthetic ecosystems: justification of and considerations for a spatially-based approach
Technical Study No. 8	Fauna of cobalt-rich ferromanganese crust seamounts
Technical Study No. 7	Marine benthic nematode molecular protocol handbook (nematode barcoding)
Technical Study No. 6	A geological model of polymetallic nodule deposits in the Clarion-Clipperton Fracture Zone
Technical Study No. 5	Non-living resources of the continental shelf beyond 200 nautical miles: speculations on the implementation of Article 82 of the United Nations Convention on the Law of the Sea
Technical Study No. 4	Issues associated with the implementation of Article 82 of the United Nations Convention on the Law of the Sea
Technical Study No. 3	Biodiversity, species ranges and gene flow in the abyssal Pacific nodule province: predicting and managing the impacts of deep seabed mining
Technical Study No. 2	Polymetallic massive sulphides and cobalt-rich ferromanganese crusts: status and prospects

Potential interactions between fishing and mineral resource-related activities in areas beyond national jurisdiction: a spatial analysis



The designations employed and the presentation of material on this map do not imply the expression of any opinion whatsoever on the part of the Secretariat of the International Seabed Authority concerning the legal status of any country, territory, city or area or of its authorities, or concerning the delimitation of its frontiers or boundaries.

All rights reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced, stored in a retrieval system, or transmitted in any form or by any means, electronic, mechanical, photocopying or otherwise, without the prior permission of the copyright owner. Application for such permission, with a statement of purpose and the extent of the reproduction, should be addressed to the International Seabed Authority, 14-20 Port Royal Street, Kingston, Jamaica.

NATIONAL LIBRARY OF JAMAICA CATALOGUING-IN-PUBLICATION DATA

International Seabed Authority.

Potential interactions between fishing and mineral resource-related activities in areas beyond national jurisdiction: a spatial analysis / prepared by International Seabed Authority.

Description: Kingston: International Seabed Authority, 2023 | ISA Technical Study No. 33.

ISBN 978-976-8313-41-6 (pbk) ISBN 978-976-8313-42-3 (ebk)

1. LCSH: Marine resources - Management 2. Marine resources conservation - Law and legislation 3. Marine biodiversity conservation - Law and legislation 4. Ocean mining - Environmental aspects 5. Law of the sea - Economic aspects 6. Marine spatial planning.

Cover photos: 1. Adam Miller / Getty Images 2. Jormungand / Getty Images 3. Piskunov / Getty Images 4. The Metals Company

Copyright © International Seabed Authority 2023

International Seabed Authority 14-20 Port Royal Street Kingston, Jamaica +1 876 922 9105 www.isa.org.jm

CONTENTS

Abbreviations	4
Foreword	5
Executive summary	6
1. Introduction	10
 2. Data and methods 2.1 GIS data on current contract areas, reserved areas and APEIs 2.2 Fishing data 2.3 Fish stock data 2.4 Data analyses 	13 13 14 15 16
3. Results and discussion	18
3.1 Overview of the potential for spatial interaction between fishing and mineral resource activities in ABNJ 3.2 Spatial overlap between fishing activity and ISA contract areas for	18
exploration for mineral resources in ABNJ	29
3.2.1 Contract areas for exploration for mineral resources in the Area	29
3.2.2 Occurrence of fishing activity in contract areas for exploration 3.2.3 Overlap between fish stocks and contract areas for exploration 3.3 Spatial overlap between fishing activity and fishing stocks and ISA	30 38
reserved areas	39
3.3.1 Overlap between fishing activity and reserved areas	39
3.3.2 Spatial overlap between fish stocks and reserved areas 3.4 Spatial overlap between fishing activity and fish stocks and APEIs	47 47
4. Conclusion and recommendations for further studies	50
Tables and figures	53
References and bibliography	55

ABBREVIATIONS

ABNJ	areas beyond national jurisdiction
AIS	automatic information system
APEI	area of particular environmental interest
CBD	United Nations Convention on Biological Diversity
CCZ	Clarion-Clipperton Zone
CMC	cobalt-rich ferromanganese crusts
ISA	International Seabed Authority
LTC	Legal and Technical Commission
PMN	polymetallic nodules
PMS	polymetallic sulphides
REMP	regional environmental management plan
RFMO	Regional Fisheries Management Organization
UNCLOS	United Nations Convention on the Law of the Sea

FOREWORD

One of the main impacts which may arise from future deep-sea mineral resource exploitation is the potential impacts on fish stocks and fishing activities in surrounding waters. In this context, I am pleased to introduce this important spatial analysis of the potential interactions between fishing and mineral resource-related activities in areas beyond national jurisdiction (ABNJ). This study assesses the extent of spatial overlap between fishing activities and areas allocated or reserved by the International Seabed Authority (ISA) for mineral resource exploration and environmental protection. This study represents an initial step undertaken by ISA to fully assess the impacts of future mineral resource exploitation on fishing activities and stocks in ABNJ. Such knowledge is essential for achieving an integrated and coordinated approach to sustainable resource management and environmental protection in ABNJ, which ISA firmly supports.

The study concludes that direct spatial conflicts between fisheries and future mineral resource exploitation in ABNJ are likely to be infrequent and manageable, while recognizing the need for further research to fully assess the indirect interactions between the two activities. Between 2012 and 2020, the fishing hours recorded in ISA contract areas and reserved areas were under 2 per cent of the total fishing hours in ABNJ for all years and under 1 per cent for most of the years. The most common fishing gears that occur in ISA contract areas and reserved areas are pelagic gears. Drifting longliners contributed to over 80 per cent of recorded fishing hours in all regions of the international seabed area (the "Area"). The occurrence of trawlers, the only fishing gear with the potential to reach the depth at which future deep-sea mining would operate, was close to zero in all ISA contract areas, reserved areas and areas of particular environmental interest.

Under the United Nations Convention on the Law of the Sea (UNCLOS), the mandate of ISA is to administer mineral resources and control and organize exploration and future exploitation activities in the Area for the benefit of humankind as a whole. Under UNCLOS, ISA also has the mandate to take necessary measures to ensure effective protection of the marine environment from harmful effects which may arise from activities in the Area, to promote and encourage the conduct of marine scientific research with respect to activities in the Area and to coordinate and disseminate the results of such research. The results of the present study will inform the future efforts of ISA and its stakeholders in environmental planning and management of future activities in the Area in a way that minimizes environmental impacts and potential conflicts with other activities, as provided for under the UNCLOS. This study also identifies a few priorities for further inquiry.

ISA will continue to expand its efforts to ensure the effective protection of the marine environment and promote marine scientific research, especially through its regional environmental management planning process and implementation of the Action Plan in support of the United Nations Decade of Ocean Science for Sustainable Development. In so doing, it will actively seek to collaborate with competent international and regional organizations to ensure coherence in spatial planning and management measures for sustainable ocean governance in ABNJ.

In closing, I wish to express my gratitude to Dr. Jake Rice for advising and leading this study. I would also like to extend my appreciation to Dr. Gabriel Englander, and Dr. Kioshi Mishiro and Dr. Wanfei Qiu from the Office of Environmental Management and Mineral Resources of the ISA Secretariat for their inputs and contributions to this study.



Michael W. Lodge Secretary-General International Seabed Authority

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

This technical study examines the extent of spatial overlap between fishing activities in areas beyond national jurisdiction (ABNJ) and three types of areas allocated or designated by the International Seabed Authority (ISA): the contract areas for exploration for mineral resources (contract areas), areas reserved for access by developing countries or for the Enterprise (reserved areas) and areas of particular environmental interest (APEIs) for the protection of biodiversity and preservation of ecosystem structure and function. If approved by ISA, the future exploitation of deep-sea mineral resources is most likely to take place in existing contract areas and reserved areas. Analyses were conducted for five regions in ABNJ where there is currently exploration activity: the South Atlantic Ocean, Indian Ocean, Clarion-Clipperton Zone (CCZ), Mid-Atlantic Ridge and the Western Pacific Ocean. Reserved areas have been designated only in the Indian Ocean, CCZ and Western Pacific Ocean¹, and APEIs have only been designated in the CCZ (ISA, 2011). These analyses are one step in the full quantitative (to the extent possible) assessment of the potential for interactions between future deep-sea resource exploitation and fishing activities.

The results of this study could contribute to ISA's efforts to minimize the potential

impacts of future mining activities on fisheries through spatial planning and management. The results could also contribute to a dialogue and coordination in planning between fishing and mineral resource-related activities in ABNJ, managed by respective regional fisheries management organizations and ISA. Such a dialogue and coordination, in advance of any approvals of commercial exploitation of mineral resources in the ABNJ, could help inform efforts to minimize spatial conflicts between those industries, as each industry strives to ensure their respective activities operate sustainably but efficiently.

This study uses the most updated information on ISA contract areas, reserved areas and APEIs. The information on the distribution of fish species was taken from the RAM Legacy Stock Assessment Database, the best available database for information on the distributions of commercially exploited fish stocks on the high seas. Although this database was found to be incomplete for deepsea fish and macro-invertebrate species overall, its coverage of species important for existing fisheries on the high seas was reasonably good. The data would not have been sufficient to document overlaps of all fish species within the ISA areas, but it was sufficient to scope the occurrence of

¹ Reserved Areas. Available at https://www.isa.org.jm/exploration-contracts/reserved-areas/ (assessed January, 2023).

fish species important to current fisheries relative to the ISA areas.

The information on spatial distribution of fishing vessels and fishing efforts was extracted from the Global Fishing Watch dataset. It is the best available data source on actual fishing activities on the high seas collected in standardized and validated ways globally. Since both satellite coverage and data processing techniques have improved over the nine years between 2012 and 2020 this technical study covers, the data are limited in their ability to identify trends in fishing activity during the period. However, across the period, from over half to substantially more than twothirds of all fishing activities were detected and geo-located by the Global Fishing Watch data. Vessel identifications were sufficiently accurate to account for the fleet and gear composition of the fisheries. The spatial distribution patterns of various fisheries in the ISA areas were robust at the available sampling intensity and sufficient for these spatial analyses. The documented intensity of fishing in areas preferred by fisheries might increase with even more complete satellite coverage of the ocean, however, the overall spatial patterns are not expected to change noticeably with additional records from the satellite coverage and data processing algorithms.

The analysis showed that the number of grid cells included in ISA contract areas, reserved areas and APEIs comprise 0.71 per cent, 0.44 per cent and 1.12 per cent of the total number of grid cells in ABNJ. Some levels of fishing were found in all contract areas, reserved areas and APEIs. The intensities of fishing were measured in the number of vessels recorded as present and the number of hours vessels were present and recorded as fishing. Between 2012 and 2020, the number of fishing vessels observed within ISA contract areas

and reserved areas accounted for between 5 and 12 per cent of the total number of vessels fishing in ABNJ. The fishing hours were under 2 per cent of the total hours of fishing in ABNJ throughout the period. APEIs in the CCZ attracted some fishing. and the fishing vessels and hours accounted for similar percentages of the total in ABNJ compared with contract areas and reserved areas despite the relatively smaller size of the APEIs.

Among the different gears that fish in the ABNJ, bottom trawling is often considered to have the most harmful impacts on deep-sea ecosystems. The results showed that only 3 per cent of the fishing vessels observed passing through the entire ABNJ were trawlers. and that trawling accounted for less than 0.5 per cent of the active fishing hours recorded for ABNJ. The occurrence of trawlers was close to zero in all ISA contract areas, reserved areas and APEIs. This result is consistent with the findings of a recent report by the Food and Agricultural Organization (FAO) that "only a very small fraction of the high seas seabed has ever been, or ever will be, fished by bottom-fishing gears" (FAO, 2020, p. 8).

For contract areas and, when designated, reserved areas, most metrics indicated that overall fishing intensity was highest in the Indian Ocean and the CCZ, and the lowest in the South Atlantic Ocean. Metrics of vessels recorded and hours of documented fishing were guite variable over time and space, a variation attributable to possible changes in fisheries from year to year but confounded with the increases over time in satellite coverage of all areas and improvements in algorithms to extract data from the satellite signals. All differences in metrics among years and types of areas in the Indian Ocean, Western Pacific Ocean and Mid-Atlantic Ridge were within the range of inter-annual variations for the metrics within each zone and type of area.

In the three zones (Indian Ocean, Pacific Ocean, the CCZ) where reserved areas have been designated, when modest differences in relative sizes of the contracted areas and reserved areas are accounted for statistically, there are no noteworthy differences in fishing intensity between the contracted areas and reserved areas of each zone. There is relatively more fishing effort in the CCZ APEIs than in corresponding contract areas and reserved areas. This was expected because when the APEIs were designated, one consideration was to minimize spatial interactions of fishing fleets with future mining operations.

Although there was noticeable fishing in most contract areas and reserved areas, the vast majority of fishing was by drifting longlines. It comprised over 95 per cent of all fishing hours except for the CCZ and the Western Pacific Ocean. In the CCZ, longlining still comprised over 80 per cent of the recorded fishing hours, with purse seining comprising almost all the remaining effort. In the Western Pacific Ocean, longlining comprised over 85 per cent of all fishing hours. Assorted Other Fishing Gears comprised all the remaining hours of fishing and fishing vessels observed.

Of all the fishing gears recorded in the extracted data, only trawling uses gears that reach the depths where deep-sea mineral exploration and exploitation would be conducted. It is noteworthy that trawling does not constitute even 1 per cent of all fishing in any of the ISA areas. and overall is less than 0.02 per cent of the total fishing recorded. The total number of trawler vessels recorded in the ISA areas is

slightly larger (slightly over 0.1 per cent of all fishing vessels recorded). However, this is likely to reflect that vessels capable of bottom trawling in the deep sea are likely to be larger than the average size for all fishing vessels and, consequently, more likely to have been detected when they were in a grid cell.

Of the 229 fish stocks recorded in the RAM Legacy Stock Assessment Database, 27 intersect with ISA contract areas, 13 with reserved areas and two with APEIs. Pelagic species, such as tuna, are the most common among the stocks that intersect with contract areas, reserved areas and APEIs. Only one species in the RAM Legacy Stock Assessment Database, Pacific halibut, is known to be fished by bottom gear.

Overall, the analyses document a negligible overlap between the occurrence of fishing with gears that operate at or near the seafloor in ABNJ and areas allocated as contract areas or reserved areas for deep-sea mineral resource exploration. However, there is fishing with pelagic gears, especially drifting longlines, but also purse seines in contract areas or reserved areas. There is also substantial fishing with pelagic gears, particularly drifting longlines and purse seines in the APEIs in the CCZ.

These findings suggest that *direct* conflicts for operating space between fisheries and deep-sea mineral exploration and exploitation are expected to be infrequent and readily managed. The structures or platforms on the surface in support of the mining operations will be highly visible (visually and with navigation instruments) and fixed in position for long periods, so they can be avoided readily by pelagic fishing vessels. The operations extracting minerals on the seabed may cover a larger area, but there is very little fishing with gears deployed at those depths, making direct conflicts few and readily avoided.

This study does not assess indirect interactions between fishing activities and deep-sea mining operations, which could be more likely to occur. In addition, any impacts of deep-sea mining operations at any depth of the water column on animal populations, ecosystem productivity, or ecological processes could indirectly impact fisheries in those zones or even at greater distances if sediment plumes or other materials released from the mining operations spread widely. These indirect interactions are current research priorities for ISA and the scientific community and should be followed closely. On the fisheries side, a better understanding of the potential for indirect interactions would require greater knowledge of fish stock distribution in the water column and the behavior of target species of fisheries. From the ISA side, any such understanding will require staying current as the knowledge advances on how deepsea mineral resource exploitation will be conducted and how sediment plumes and other operating wastes and byproducts may spread in the three dimensions of the water column.

Overall, the results from this study can inform spatial planning and management of future exploitation of deep-sea mineral resources in several ways. First, the impacts on fishing activity and fish stocks can be substantially reduced if future mining operations can reduce their impacts on the top 200 metres of the water column by taking measures such as releasing midwater discharges as close to the seafloor as technologically feasible, as recommended in ISA's draft REMP for the northern Mid-Atlantic Ridge. Second, the priority areas for future research and investigation may likely be parts of the CCZ and the Indian Ocean, where relatively high intensities of fishing activity have been detected. In these priority areas, more detailed information on the spatial and temporal distributions of fish stocks and their behavior can help guide site-level management of future exploitation of mineral resources at the mining site. Third, the absence of trawling and relatively high levels of pelagic fishing in APEIs do not seem to compromise the conservation of the benthic habitats in these APEIs, but may need to be considered when assessing the cumulative impacts on the benthic habitats.

1. INTRODUCTION

Deep-sea mineral resource exploitation is an industry in the very early stages of development. Draft regulations on the exploitation of mineral resources in the international seabed area (the Area) are under consideration by the International Seabed Authority (ISA). At the same time, there have been growing concerns about the possible environmental effects of deep-sea mineral resource exploitation. As it is expected that future deep-sea mineral resource exploitation will involve the use of new technologies, there are concerns about the potential environmental impacts from the application of such technologies and effectiveness of management and governance (Dunn et al. 2018; Folkersen et al. 2019; Miller et al. 2021; Kung et al. 2021). There are also concerns over the potential impacts of future exploitation of deep-sea mineral resources on fish stocks and fishing activities (Jones et al. 2018; Washburn et al. 2019; Christiansen et al. 2020; Drazen et al. 2020). Building an understanding of the fish stock and fishing activities in areas with potential mineral resource interests presents an important step toward assessing any potential impact of deep-sea mineral exploitation on fisheries.

This technical study examines the extent of potential spatial overlap between global distribution patterns of fishing activity and fish stocks and the areas allocated or reserved by ISA for mineral resource exploration in the Area. The study also looks at the extent of potential spatial overlap between global distribution patterns of fishing activity and fish stocks and the areas established by ISA to protect biodiversity and the marine environment in the Area, in which no future exploitation of mineral resources will be permitted. These analyses are one step in the full quantitative (to the extent possible) assessment of the potential for interactions between future mineral resource exploitation and fishing activities.

Mineral resources-related activities and fishing in the areas beyond national jurisdiction (ABNJ) are managed by different organizations. Under the United Nations Convention on the Law of the Sea (UNCLOS) and the Agreement relating to the Implementation of Part XI of the UNCLOS of 10 December 1982, ISA has the mandate and responsibility to organize and control all mineral resourcesrelated activities in the Area for the benefit of humankind as a whole. In so doing, ISA is also mandated to ensure the effective protection of the marine environment from harmful effects that may arise from activities in the Area (UNCLOS, Article 145).

ISA is developing a system of rules, regulations and procedures to regulate the prospecting, exploration and exploitation of marine minerals in the Area in line with its mandate and responsibilities. Three sets of exploration regulations have been adopted on prospecting and exploration for polymetallic sulphides cobalt-rich $(PMS)^2$ ferromanganese crusts (CFC)³ and polymetallic nodules (PMN).⁴ These are supplemented by a series of recommendations issued by the Legal and Technical Commission (LTC). The regulations and the standard clauses for exploration contracts included therein impose many obligations on ISA, sponsoring States and contractors. In particular, the ISA and sponsoring States shall apply a precautionary approach, as reflected in Principle 15 of the Rio Declaration,⁵ and best environmental practices. Contractors are required to assess and monitor the effects of their activities on the marine environment. In doing so, they must establish monitoring programmes, report annually to the ISA on the implementation and results of their monitoring programmes, and submit environmental baseline data.

ISA is also developing and implementing regional environmental management plans (REMPs) in the Area. The first environmental management plan was approved by the Council in 2012 for the Clarion Clipperton Zone (CCZ), upon the recommendation from the LTC.⁶ This plan and its subsequent review in 2021 established a network of 13 areas of particular environmental interest (APEIs) covering 2 million km² of the seabed to protect biodiversity and ecosystem structure and function (ISA,

2021b). The process is also underway to establish REMPs in the Mid-Atlantic Ridge, Northwest Pacific and Indian Oceans (ISA, 2020b).

Fishing on the high seas is regulated under UNCLOS and the United Nations Agreement for the Implementation of the Provisions of the UNCLOS of 10 December 1982 relating to the Conservation and Management of Straddling Fish Stocks and Highly Migratory Fish Stocks. Under the Agreement, regional fisheries management organizations (RFMOs) and arrangements are the primary vehicles for cooperation between costal States and high-seas fishing States in the conservation and management of straddling and highly migratory fish stocks (United Nations, 2020). To assist Member States and RFMOs in the sustainable management of high-seas fisheries, the United Nations Food and Agriculture Organization (FAO) published the international guidelines for the management of deep-sea fisheries in the high seas and the protection of vulnerable marine ecosystems (FAO, 2008). These voluntary guidelines provide recommendations on governance frameworks and management of deep-sea fisheries with the aim to ensure long-term conservation and sustainable use of marine living resources in the deep sea and to prevent significant adverse impacts on vulnerable marine ecosystems.

Against this background, the analyses presented in this technical study serve as

² ISA. 2010. Decision of the Assembly of the International Seabed Authority relating to the regulations on prospecting and exploration for polymetallic sulphides in the Area (ISBA/16/A/12/Rev.1). Available at: <u>https://www.isa.org.jm/wp-content/uploads/2022/04/isba-16a-12rev1_0.pdf</u>.

³ ISA. 2012. Decision of the Assembly of the International Seabed Authority relating to the Regulations on Prospecting and Exploration for Cobalt-rich Ferromanganese Crusts in the Area (ISBA/18/A/11). Available at: https://www.isa.org.jm/wp-content/uploads/2022/04/isba-18a-11_0.pdf.

⁴ ISA. 2013. Decision of the Council of the International Seabed Authority relating to amendments to the Regulations on Prospecting and Exploration for Polymetallic Nodules in the Area and related matters (ISBA/19/C/17). Available at: <u>https://www.isa.org.jm/wp-content/uploads/2022/04/isba-19c-17_0-2.pdf</u>.

⁵ United Nations General Assembly. 1992. Report of the United Nations Conference on Environment and Development (A/CONF.151/26 (Vol. I)). Available at: <u>https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/160453?ln=en</u>.

⁶ ISA. 2012. Decision of the Council relating to an environmental management plan for the Clarion-Clipperton Zone (ISBA/18/C/22). Available at: <u>https://www.isa.org.jm/wp-content/uploads/2023/04/isba-18c-22_0.pdf</u>.

an initial step towards informing dialogue and coordination in planning between fishing and mineral resource-related activities in the ABNJ. Such a dialogue and coordination, before consideration of commercial exploitation of mineral resources in the ABNJ, could minimize spatial conflicts between those industries, as each industry strives to ensure their respective activities operate sustainably but efficiently.

This technical study includes an analysis of spatial overlap of global fishing activity and fish stock with ISA contract areas, reserved areas and APEIs. It uses daily, vessel-level data from the Global Fishing Watch to measure fishing activity and the stock boundaries from the RAM Legacy Stock Assessment Database to measure fish stocks.⁷ When combined with information on the location of current contract areas, reserved areas and APEIs, the data on fishing effort and fish stocks allow quantification of the spatial overlap between fishing activity, fish stocks and the current contract areas and reserved areas.

This study is structured as follows: Chapter 2 describes the data and methods for data analysis, Chapter 3 presents the results of the analyses, including an overview of results and the analysis of spatial overlap between fishing activities and fish stocks and the current contract areas, reserved areas and APEIs, and Chapter 4 presents the conclusions and suggestions for future study.

⁷ RAM Legacy Stock Assessment Database. Available at: <u>https://www.ramlegacy.org</u>.

2. DATA AND METHODS

2.1 GIS data on current contract areas, reserved areas and APEIs

Three types of areas approved or established by ISA were included in the present analysis:

- Contract areas for exploration for mineral resources: ISA has entered into 31 fifteen-year contracts for the exploration for three mineral resources in the Area - PMS,⁸ CFC⁹ and PMN.¹⁰ Exploration activities in these contract areas include resource-related surveys and environmental baseline studies.
- Areas reserved for access by developing countries or the Enterprise: these reserved areas are contributed by developed States when they apply to ISA for exploration rights. They are then held in a "site bank," reserved for access by developing countries or the Enterprise. Designation of these reserved areas presents one of the ways by which UNCLOS ensures that developing countries can access deep-sea mineral resources (UNCLOS, Article 170).

• **APEIs:** areas established under the environmental management plan for the CCZ to maintain biodiversity and ecosystem structure and function. The exploitation of mineral resources will not be permitted in these areas. Currently, APEIs are only established in the CCZ. However, similar protected sites are also considered in other regions of the Area.

The total size of exploration contract areas and reserved areas approval by ISA was 1.4 and 1.3 million km², respectively (ISA, 2020a). Currently, the total size of APEIs is 1.97 million km² (ISA, 2021b). In this report and consistent with ISA approaches, the contract areas and reserved areas have been grouped into five zones: (A) South Atlantic Ocean, (B) Indian Ocean, (C) Mid-Atlantic Ridge, (D) Western Pacific Ocean and (E) CCZ. Shapefiles were extracted from the ISA website to delineate the boundaries of current contract areas, reserved areas and APEIs.¹¹

Future exploitation of mineral resources may likely start in the existing contract areas and reserved areas, subject to approval by ISA upon adoption of the regulations for the exploitation of mineral resources

⁸ ISA. Exploration contracts, Polymetallic sulphides. Available at: <u>https://www.isa.org.jm/exploration-contracts/</u><u>polymetallic-sulphides</u>.

⁹ ISA. Exploration contracts, Cobalt-rich ferromanganese crusts. Available at: <u>https://www.isa.org.jm/exploration-contracts/cobalt-rich-ferromanganese-crusts</u>.

¹⁰ ISA. Exploration contracts, Polymetallic nodules. Available at: <u>https://www.isa.org.jm/exploration-contracts/polymetallic-nodules</u>.

¹¹ ISA. Exploration contracts, Maps. Available at: <u>https://www.isa.org.jm/exploration-contracts/maps</u>.

in the Area. The exploitation areas will be much smaller than the contract areas and reserved areas, due to a system of relinquishment where contractors may be required to relinquish a portion of their contract areas following a schedule specified in the exploration regulations.¹² The relinquished areas revert to the Area.

It should also be noted that the contract areas, reserved areas and APEIs are not static, as all three types of areas have increased over time. This study uses the most recent GIS boundaries to analyze spatial overlap between these areas and fishing activities between 2012 and 2020. Therefore, the size of contract areas, reserved areas and APEIs were overestimated in the earlier years when they were smaller than today.

2.2 Fishing data

Global fishing activity was estimated using a publicly available dataset from the Global Fishing Watch. The fishing activity data, entitled Daily Fishing Effort at 10th Degree Resolution by MMSI, 2012-2020, is inferred from automatic identification system vessel movements between 2012 and 2020. After extraction, the fishing activity data were combined with a second Global Fishing Watch dataset, called Fishing Vessels Included in Fishing Effort Data. The second dataset contains the gear (type of fishing activity) and flag (country that the vessel is registered to) of each vessel. For both data sets, vessel gear was inferred from the automatic identification system vessel movements using a convolutional

neural network (Kroodsma et al. 2018). Since the surveillance process could track individual vessels, it was possible to differentiate the time a fishing vessel was steaming through an area from the time when the vessel was moving in ways consistent with having its fishing gear deployed. There are five possible gears in the data set: trawlers, purse seines, squid jiggers, drifting longlines and other fishing gears.¹³ The data was used to quantify the hours of presence (all the time a vessel was recorded in a grid cell) and active fishing hours (the time the vessel was moving in ways consistent with gear being deployed) for each vessel, day and .1° grid cell (approximately 11 by 11 km at the equator). Chapter 3 presents results for all gears cumulatively and individually.

Satellite coverage and algorithms for processing satellite records have both improved over the period between 2012 and 2020. It was estimated that this data set captured 50-70 per cent of the total fishing effort that occurred more than 100 nautical miles from shore by the mid-2010s (Kroodsma et al. 2018). That percentage has continued to increase over the period. Even if the exact rate of increase in satellite coverage was calculated at the spatial scale of this study, the relative detectability of fishing vessels of various sizes operating differently due to the gears they deployed, among other factors, would very unlikely be equal across fishing vessel sizes and gear types. It would also be unlikely that the improvements in processing algorithms would improve the detectability of all types of vessels at the same rate.

¹² ISA. 2013. Decision of the Council of the International Seabed Authority relating to amendments to the Regulations on Prospecting and Exploration for Polymetallic Nodules in the Area and related matters (ISBA/19/C/17), Regulation 25. Available at: <u>https://www.isa.org.jm/wp-content/uploads/2022/06/isba-19c-17_0.pdf</u>. ISA. 2012. Decision of the Assembly of the International Seabed Authority relating to the Regulations on Prospecting and Exploration for Cobalt-rich Ferromanganese Crusts in the Area (ISBA/18/A/11), Regulation 27. Available at: <u>https://www.isa.org.jm/wp-content/uploads/2022/06/isba-18a-11_0.pdf</u>.

¹³ No vessels associated with the use of fixed gear were recorded in the contract areas, reserved areas or APEI. Therefore, they do not appear in any of the tables or figures in this report. However, as a possible type of a fishing vessel that the algorithms could identify, they are mentioned here in the methods.

Rather than trying to calculate correction factors that would be highly uncertain at the spatial scale and diversity of vessels involved, the annual Daily Fishing Records were used at face value. Because this study intended to estimate the extent of spatial overlap between the fishing activity of various gears and the areas designated by the ISA as contract areas, reserved areas and APEIs, improvements in coverage and data extraction algorithms only improve those estimates over the period under observation, particularly when used in aggregate. The upward trends in the presence and activity of fishing vessels between 2012 and 2020 undoubtedly reflect real increases in fishing efforts. However, the absolute magnitudes of overall and year-by-year changes are unreliable indicators of change in fishing practices over time. Moreover, the magnitudes of change in detectability will likely be increasingly unreliable for smaller vessels. This is because the detectability of the larger vessels was likely to be substantially higher at the start of the period, allowing less scope for further increase in detectability. Consequently, the inter-annual trends in these data need to be interpreted with the same caution, whether looking at aggregated data or information disaggregated by gear.

Since these data do not contain 100 per cent of fishing activity between 2012 and 2020 in the current contract areas, reserved areas and APEIs, the results presented in this technical study will underestimate the amount of fishing in these areas. Nonetheless, these results are a useful benchmark. The data contains most fishing activity between 2012 and 2020 in contract areas, reserved areas and APEIs (Kroodsma et al. 2018). It is also expected that the fishing fleets and gears most likely to interact with deep-sea mineral resource activities are underestimated to a lesser extent than most other fleets due to their larger sizes.

The data sets do not include the depth at which fishing was performed or information on target species. In most cases, the information on gear type could be used to infer whether fishing using that gear was likely to have targeted deep-sea fish. Trawling may target deep-sea fish (Victorero et al. 2018). However, purse seines, squid jiggers, drifting longlines, fixed gear and other fishing gears rarely, if ever, can be deployed at depths that target deep-sea fish.

2.3 Fish stock data

Spatial boundaries for fish stocks were extracted from the RAM Legacy Stock Assessment Database. The analysis of Rising (2017)¹⁴ was applied to create spatial boundaries for stocks in the RAM Legacy Stock Assessment Database. A depth range was added for each of these stocks from Free et al. (2019). Such data processing allowed for estimations of spatial boundaries and depth ranges for 229 fish stocks. Multiple geographically stocks were identified, separated consistent with the practice of flag states and RFMOs (e.g., skipjack tuna in the Western Atlantic Ocean comprises one fish stock and skipjack tuna in the Indian Ocean comprises another). There are many more than 229 fish stocks in the oceans. The best available fish stocks data include many species targeted by fisheries in the open ocean (Rising 2017). They were sufficient to provide informative estimates of spatial overlap between ranges of individual fish stocks and boundaries of areas currently designated as contract areas, reserved

¹⁴ Rising, James. 2017. RAM Legacy Stock Assessment Database Geospatial Regions [Dataset]. Zenodo. <u>https://doi.org/10.5281/zenodo.834755</u>.

areas and APEIs for the large majority of stocks targeted by fisheries in the deep waters, at least.

2.4 Data analyses

Chapter 3 presents the first results of the analysis of the spatial overlap of fishing effort and fish stocks in the various contract areas, reserved areas and APEIs. In all three types of areas, the spatial overlap was estimated by spatially overlaying the location of fishing activity or the spatial boundaries of fish stocks on the relevant contract area, reserved area or APEIs. The analysis, including extraction of spatial interaction and statistics, was performed using R package, Python and ArcGIS.

To document the overlap of fishing with a given ISA contract area, reserved area, or APEI, the analysis measured intersections of the centers of the grid cells in terms of fishing occurrences and these ISA designated areas of each grid cell, rather than the areas of overlap within individual grid cell boundaries. Data sources were not considered accurate and precise enough to justify finer scales of disaggregation of the number of fishing hours, or fishing vessels present inside each contract area, reserved area or APEI. Nor was there sufficient information for a finer resolution of the spatial scale of the information in the RAM Legacy Stock Assessment Database. Consequently, if the center of the fishing grid cell is inside the polygon of an ISA contract area, reserved area or APEI, 100 per cent of the fishing hours or fishing vessels in that grid cell were assigned to the polygon. If the center of the fishing grid cell is outside the polygon, none of the fishing hours or fishing vessels is attributed to the specific polygon, even if the fishing grid cell partially overlaps with the polygon. The boundaries of the grid cells for fishing activity and occurrences of

fish species were set wholly independently of the boundaries of the ISA-designated areas, so the approach should result in little or no bias in estimates of overlap due to over- or underrepresenting the intersection area of grid cells on the boundary of the ISA-designated areas. This assumption is reasonable given that the boundaries of the contract areas, reserved areas and APEIs do not depend on the number of fishing hours or fishing vessels inside them. For all fishing grid cell centers that intersect with a given polygon defined by ISA designation, the number of hours of fishing activity was summed over all grid cells in the polygon. Numbers of fishing vessels avoided "double-counting" by recording each vessel when it was first detected inside a polygon but not counted again as long as it continued to fish within the same polygon. A vessel that might leave a polygon and return later was counted again, which was considered an appropriate way to measure the attention given to an area by highly mobile fleets.

Stock boundaries intersected directly with ISA contract areas, reserved areas and APEIs. If a stock boundary overlapped with a given polygon in any part, it was counted as fully overlapping. This was a conservative strategy considering a species present in the entire ISA polygon as long as its range in the RAM Legacy Stock Assessment Database overlapped with the polygon in any part. The species present counts thus represent the number of stocks that intersect each polygon, even if some stock boundaries only partially overlap with the polygon. When management plans for individual contract areas, reserved areas and APEIs are developed, finer-scale species distribution information will be needed. Information on species not currently exploited by fisheries will also be important. However, for this first attempt at evaluating the potential for interactions between fisheries and deep-sea mineral resource activities, the analyses would call attention to the possibility of such interactions in at least parts of the ISA-designated areas. Those interactions should be followed up in the subsequent development of management plans at a finer scale.

All data extraction and preliminary analyses were performed using the R programming language (R version 3.6.1). The following R packages were used: cowplot, dplyr, ggplot2, ggnewscale, lwgeom, parallel, purrr, raster, readr, rgeos, rworldmap, scales, sf, stringdist, viridis and xtable. All code is reproducible and available upon request.

Where appropriate, data values in the following tables have been rounded up to the closest full number. The values for the 9-year total in the tables were calculated from the actual numbers for each year, not from the full numbers.

3. RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

This technical study analyzes nine years of spatial fishing effort data covering the period between 2012 and 2020. Over that period, there were changes to fishing activities as RFMOs made progress on the requirement to identify vulnerable marine ecosystems under United Nations General Assembly Resolutions on sustainable fisheries 61/105 from 2007¹⁵ and 64/72 from 2010.¹⁶ The RFMOs also responded to the calls by the Conference of Parties of the Convention on Biological Diversity in 2016¹⁷ and 2018¹⁸ to mainstream biodiversity considerations into fisheries management. In addition, national flag state authorities changed fishery regulations in response to changing regulations of RFMOs and implemented their national development and conservation strategies.¹⁹ However, there were also changes in the technologies used to quantify fishing presence and pressure in the study areas (see Section

2.2). The progressive upward trends in the fishery activities data reflect the combined consequences of both factors. Information and algorithms to disentangle the two factors are not available, but both factors must be considered when interpreting the results presented below.

3.1 Overview of the potential for spatial interaction between fishing and mineral resource activities in ABNJ

In this section, information was reviewed for the extent of spatial overlap between fishing and combined contract areas, reserved areas and APEIs. As explained in Section 2.1, the combined contract and reserved areas indicate areas where future mineral resource exploitation could

¹⁵ United Nations General Assembly. 2007. Sustainable fisheries, including through the 1995 Agreement for the Implementation of the Provisions of the United Nations Convention on the Law of the Sea of 10 December 1982 relating to the Conservation and Management of Straddling Fish Stocks and Highly Migratory Fish Stocks, and related instruments (A/RES/61/105). Available at: https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/588357?ln=en.

¹⁶ United Nations General Assembly. 2010. Sustainable fisheries, including through the 1995 Agreement for the Implementation of the Provisions of the United Nations Convention on the Law of the Sea of 10 December 1982 relating to the Conservation and Management of Straddling Fish Stocks and Highly Migratory Fish Stocks, and related instruments (A/RES/64/72). Available at: <u>https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/672687?ln=en</u>.

¹⁷ Convention on Biological Diversity. 2016. Strategic actions to enhance the implementation of the Strategic Plan for Biodiversity 2011-2020 and the achievement of the Aichi Biodiversity Targets, including with respect to mainstreaming and the integration of biodiversity within and across sectors (CBD/COP/DEC/XIII/3). Available at: <u>https://www.cbd.int/doc/decisions/cop-13/cop-13-dec-03-en.pdf</u>.

¹⁸ Convention on Biological Diversity. 2018. Other matters related to marine and coastal biodiversity (CBD/ COP/DEC/14/10). Available at: <u>https://www.cbd.int/doc/decisions/cop-14/cop-14-dec-10-en.pdf</u>.

¹⁹ FAO. 2012. FAO Fisheries and Aquaculture Circular No. 1072. Performance reviews by regional fishery bodies: introduction, summaries, synthesis and best practices, Volume I: CCAMLR, CCSBT, ICCAT, IOTC, NAFO, NASCO, NEAFC (FIPI/C1072 (En)). Available at: <u>https://www.fao.org/3/i2637e/i2637e00.pdf</u>.

occur in the Area, should ISA approve applications for exploitation contracts. APEIs are areas established to protect biodiversity from the impacts of future exploitation.

The number of grid cells included in the combined contract and reserved areas and APEIs comprise 1.15 per cent and 1.12 per cent of the total number of grid cells in ABNJ (Table 1), based on the automatic identification system data from the Global Fishing Watch.

The number of fishing vessels observed in the contract areas and reserved areas indicates that there would be more vessels than expected if vessels were randomly and independently distributed in ABNJ, with the proportion of vessels observed in contract and reserved areas (out of all vessels observed in ABNJ) slowly increasing over the nine years from nearly 5 per cent of all observed vessels in 2012 to over 12 per cent of all vessels by 2020 (Figure 1). This increase may still be influenced, to some degree, by changes in the satellite coverage, but it is unlikely that the improved satellite coverage was selectively directed at the ISA contract areas and reserved areas. It is reasonable to conclude that at least a moderate amount of this doubling in the proportion of vessels that visited the contract areas over the nine years is real. However, despite the overrepresentation of vessels recorded in the contract areas and reserved areas compared to ABNJ as a whole, the proportion of fishing effort in the contract and reserved areas never reached 2 per cent of all fishing hours in ABNJ, was less than 1 per cent in most years and showed no noteworthy trend over the study period (Figure 1). It is possible that due to the wide spread of contract and reserved areas from east to west in the Pacific Ocean, some fishing vessels may have used these areas to transit rather than

to conduct fishing. However, the pattern of increase was present in all areas to varying degrees, suggesting that there has been some increase in fishing in these areas during the period.

Although the APEIs comprise a much smaller proportion of the total ABNJ, they attracted amounts of fishing activity comparable to those observed in the contract areas and reserved areas (Figure 2). The percentage of vessels observed in the APEIs varied between 11 per cent and 5 per cent of all vessels in ABNJ. There is a slight downward trend, which may be partially obscured by the improving likelihood of detecting fishing vessels due to improved satellite coverage and better processing algorithms. The percentage of total hours of fishing in ABNJ that occurred in the CCZ APEIs is comparable to the percentage in the contract and reserved areas, varying without noticeable trend between just under 0.5 per cent to just over 2 per cent, with a very slightly higher overall percentage (0.91 per cent) than for the contract and reserve areas (0.89 per cent).

To illustrate the distribution of fishing activity in ISA contract areas, reserved areas and APEIs, the numbers of fishing vessels and hours of fishing summed over the nine-year period are illustrated in figures 3 and 4. The results are displayed on five regional maps, one for each region with contract areas. It is not possible to separate the possible effects of increased satellite coverage and improvements in processing algorithms from any annual changes in fishing effort or specific fishing locations. That compromises the ability to interpret any annual variations in the distribution of fishing effort and vessel presence. therefore the year-by-year maps are not presented. The results show that the highest intensity of fishing activity, measured by active fishing hours per grid cell, occurred in the Indian Ocean, followed by the CCZ (Figure 3). The highest number of fishing vessels per grid cell was observed in the CCZ, particularly in the APEIs, followed by the Western Pacific Ocean (Figure 4).

Out of the 229 fish stocks recorded in the RAM Legacy Stock Assessment Database, 27 intersect with ISA contract areas, 13 with reserved areas and two with APEIs. Among the stocks that intersect with contract areas, reserved areas and APEIs, the most common are pelagic species, such as tuna. Only one species in the RAM Legacy Stock Assessment Database, Pacific halibut, is known to be fished by a bottom gear. The number of fish stocks per grid cell is highest in the Mid-Atlantic Ridge. Since data on many fish species are not available (see Section 2.3), the results from the stock analysis are only indicative and need to be interpreted with great caution.

Overall, fishing with a trawling gear that may interact directly with ISA areas only constitutes a very small percentage of the total fishing activities in ABNJ. The results indicate that trawlers account for 3 per cent of the total fishing vessels, 0.5 per cent of active fishing hours and 0.92 per cent of present hours in ABNJ between 2012 and 2020 (Table 2). Among the trawlers that fished in ABNJ, 0.39 per cent of vessels, 0.08 per cent of active fishing hours and 0.16 per cent of present hours were found to occur in ISA contract areas and reserved areas. The percentages are even lower and close to zero in APEIs. The nearly total absence of trawling in the contract areas, reserved areas and, particularly, in the APEIs highlights that although the designation of status by the ISA has no legal implications for how fishers distribute their effort, deepsea fishing vessels do not show a selective preference for contract areas, reserved areas or APEIs over other areas of the high seas. These results reflect the fact that

fishing in ABNJ is overwhelmingly by gears that only operate in the pelagic zone and first couple of hundred metres of the water column. The results indicate that efforts to protect benthic habitats and biodiversity by ISA through the establishment of APEIs do not appear to be compromised by fishing activities in these areas.

The results of this analysis indicate that direct spatial conflicts between fishing and deep-sea mining in the ABNJ are likely to be infrequent. The results have several implications for spatial planning and management of future mineral resource exploitation activities. First, as fishing in all contract areas and reserved areas is dominated by pelagic gears that operate on the surface and upper 200 metres of the water column, it will substantially reduce the impacts of future deep-sea mining on fishing if the mid-water discharge from mining operations can be released as close to the seafloor as possible. This is consistent with the recommendations in ISA's draft REMP for the northern Mid-Atlantic Ridge (ISA, 2022).

Second, the contract areas and reserved areas with a relatively high intensity of fishing, such as Indian Ocean PMN contract areas and contract and reserved areas in the southern and eastern parts of the CCZ, are areas where fishing and mining vessels are likely to come into close range on the surface waters. Such places are priority areas where more in-depth studies will be needed to guide finerscale planning and management. To fully assess the impacts of future mining, more detailed information will be needed on the technology of future mineral-resource activities and their impacts, as well as the spatial and temporal distribution of fish stocks in these areas, including their depth distribution, the behavior of fish species and their dependence on the habits occurring in those areas. In addition, safety measures, such as buffer zones, can be established to avoid any direct encounters between fishing and mining vessels.

Third, the relatively high intensities of fishing in APEIs, particularly the APEIs located in the southern part of CCZ, may warrant further monitoring and investigation. As fishing gears in these areas are several thousand metres above the benthic habitats in the APEIs, which are protected from future mining, it is expected that the effectiveness of APEIs would not be compromised. Studies are already being conducted on the habitat representativity and resilience of APEIs to climate change (Jones et al. 2021; Levin et al. 2021). The occurrence of relatively high levels of fishing may be a factor that needs to be considered when assessing the cumulative impacts on biodiversity and habitats in the APEIs as it may have implications for future review of the APEI network design.



Figure 1. Percentage of total ABNJ fishing vessels, active fishing hours and fishing vessel present hours in contract areas and reserved areas



Figure 2. Percentage of total ABNJ fishing vessels, active fishing hours and fishing vessel present hours in APEIs

Total cells	1,270,814			19,351	(Contract areas: 12,116; Reserved areas: 7,235)					15,521					
Total	23,388	34,430,630	61,224,425	2,240	(9.57)	304,975 (0.89)		586,982 (0.96)		1,502	(6.42)	314,678 (0.91)		569,872 (0.93)	
2020	3,294	2,857,729	6,616,908	402	(12.20)	44,301 (1.55)		92,449 (1.40)		177	(5.37)	29,688 (1.04)		74,281 (1.12)	
2019	3,908	6,385,372	11,486,018	395	(10.11)	38,373 (0.60)		73,025 (0.64)		225	(5.76)	30,908 (0.48)		66,897	(0.58)
2018	3,640	6,313,776	10,877,756	373	(10.25)	42,233 (0.77)		80,339 (0.74)		197	(5.41)	42,711 (0.68)		80,932 (0.74)	
2017	3,319	5,579,525	9,452,972	362	(10.91)	48,350 (0.87)		84,386 (0.89)		225	(6.78)	52,452 (0.94)		86,111	(0.91)
2016	2,901	4,433,077	7,548,398	246	(8.48)	33,914 (0.77)		60,471 (0.80)		195	(6.72)	45,630	(1.03)	72,809 (0.97)	
2015	2,414	3,242,523	5,583,796	185	(7.66)	40,122 (1.24)		73,307 (1.31)		147	(6.09)	36,444	(1.12)	62,835 (1.13)	
2014	1,761	2,494,614	4,321,998	117	(6.64)	25,764 (1.03)		55,162 (1.28)		131	(6.6)	23,608	(0.94)	44,128 (1.02)	
2013	1,330	1,983,694	3,313,541	113	(8.50)	29,864 (1.51)		57,428 (1.73)		117	(8.80)	29,139 (1.50)		48,358 (1.46)	
2012	821	1,140,320	2,023,037	47	(5.72)	2,054 (0.18)		10,416 (0.52)		88 (10.72)		24,038 (2.11)		33,522 (1.66)	
Variable	No. of vessels	Fishing hours	Present hours	No. of	vessels (% of ABNJ)	Fishing hours	ABNJ)	Present hours	(% of ABNJ)	No. of	vessels (% of ABNJ)	Fishing hours	(% of ABNJ)	Present hours	(% of ABNJ)
Zone	ABNJ			Contract	areas and reserved areas					APEIs					

Table 1. Total fishing activity in combined contract areas, reserved areas and APEIs, including the percentage of ABNJ fishing activity in these areas





(A) South Atlantic Ocean

(B) Indian Ocean



Figure 3. Total fishing hours for all gears and all years between 2012 and 2020 in the contract areas and reserved areas

Legend: The color code of each cell indicates the number of total active fishing hours in it between 2012 and 2020 (all gears). A different scale for each Zone is used because the absolute number of fishing hours differs so greatly between zones that a common color code for all figures would provide little information on differences in fishing effort within each zone.



(C) Mid-Atlantic Ridge

(D) Western Pacific Ocean



Figure 4. Total fishing vessels for all gears and all years between 2012 and 2020 in the contract areas and reserved areas in (A) South Atlantic Ocean, (B) Indian Ocean, (C) Mid-Atlantic Ridge, (D) the Western Pacific Ocean and (E) the CCZ

Legend: The color code of each cell indicates the number of total active fishing hours in it between 2012 and 2020 (all gears). A different scale for each Zone is used because the absolute number of fishing hours differs so greatly between zones that a common color code for all figures would provide little information on differences in fishing vessels within each zone.



(A) South Atlantic Ocean

(B) Indian Ocean

ISA TECHNICAL STUDY NO. 33



Figure 5. Total number of fish stocks in the contract areas and reserved areas in (A) South Atlantic Ocean, (B) Indian Ocean, (C) Mid-Atlantic Ridge, (D) the Western Pacific Ocean and (E) CCZ

Legend: The color of each polygon indicates the number of fish stocks with distributions intersecting with each grid cell. The color code of the scale is different for each map allowing the display of spatial patterns within a particular region.

Table 2. Total fishing activity using trawlers in ABNJ, including the percentage of ABNJ trawlers and their active fishing and present hours in the ISA areas

Zone	Variable	2012	2013	2014	2015	2016	2017	2018	2019	2020	Total	Percentage of total ABNJ fishing vessels and hours between 2012 and 2020
	No. of vessels	76	77	101	106	81	75	85	105	57	763	c
ABNJ	Fishing hours	18,301	18,522	25,228	28,718	27,436	20,253	14,926	15,931	2,702	172,016	0.5
	Present hours	68,997	61,241	74,086	78,219	78,523	64,746	59,973	59,543	21,366	566,694	0.92
Zone	Variable	2012	2013	2014	2015	2016	2017	2018	2019	2020	Total	Percentage of total ABNJ trawling vessels and hours between 2012 and 2020
Contract	No. of vessels	-	-	0	0	0	0	0	-	0	S	0.39
and reserved	Fishing hours	13	26	63	0	0	0	0	37	0	143	0.08
areas	Present hours	32	103	107	174	206	119	61	120	7	929	0.16
	No. of vessels	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	-	0	1	0.13
APEIs	Fishing hours	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	10	0	10	0
	Present hours	0	0	0	61	139	0	27	71	0	297	0.05

3.2 Spatial overlap between fishing activity and ISA contract areas for exploration for mineral resources in ABNJ

This section presents the information on existing contract areas in five regions: the CCZ, the western Pacific Ocean, the Mid-Atlantic Ridge, the South Atlantic Ocean and the Indian Ocean. The results from the analyses detail the distribution of fishing efforts and fish stocks in the contract areas. The results are disaggregated for each gear type for each year during the period 2012-2020.

3.2.1 Contract areas for exploration for mineral resources in the Area

The mineral resources of primary interest, namely the PMS, PMN and CFC, differ among the contract areas in the five regions in the Area. The South Atlantic Ocean is explored for CFC and the Mid-Atlantic Ridge is explored for PMS. The CCZ is explored for PMN and has more contract areas than other regions. The Indian Ocean is explored for PMN and PMS, and the Western Pacific Ocean is explored for PMN and CFC.

These differences in types of mineral deposits may affect the technologies used in any future commercial mineral exploitation, which may, in turn, result in differences in the spatial footprint of the impacts on fish populations and other ecosystem components. This will have implications for spatial planning and environmental management at a finer scale for a specific area and operation, which needs to be examined in further studies.

Three regions also have reserved areas, the distribution of which is included in the maps below. The results for the reserved areas are discussed in the following section.



(A) South Atlantic Ocean

(B) Indian Ocean

ISA TECHNICAL STUDY NO. 33





(D) Western Pacific Ocean





Figure 6. Distribution of contract areas and reserved areas for exploration for mineral resources in the Area

3.2.2 Occurrence of fishing activity in contract areas for exploration

This section presents the information on occurrences of fishing activity in the 12,116 grid cells in all contract areas between 2012 and 2020 (Table 1). Fishing vessels were recorded in all the contract areas and in all years. They were recorded both as hours simply observed as present and hours when actively fishing in each contract area for each year (Table 3). There was some degree of increase in most measures of fishing vessel presence and activity, but the pattern is irregular in all areas. As explained in Section 2, some part of this trend is very likely due to the improved ability to detect and record presence and activity of vessels. Consequently, although fishing activity probably did increase in most or all areas between 2012 and 2020, the numbers in these tables below might overestimate those increases. Among the contract areas, the greatest total fishing effort measured in both hours of vessels recorded as present and actively fishing was in the CCZ contract areas. Not only were there more hours of fishing vessel presence and activity in the CCZ contract areas than in all the other regions combined, but the actual fleets present must also have been quite different than the characteristic of fleets in the other regions. Although more vessels were observed in the Indian Ocean and Western Pacific Ocean contract areas than in the CCZ (598 and 783 vs. 465 vessels), there is a more than four-fold greater number of hours of fishing activity in the CCZ than in the Indian Ocean and Wester Pacific Ocean contract areas. The ratio of total hours observed fishing over the number of vessels observed is not a robust indicator of relative fishing power because there is substantial skew in the raw hoursfishing-per-vessel observations. However, the ratio for the CCZ is between four-fold and twenty-fold larger than for any other regions with contract areas, indicating that vessels spend much longer trips at sea in the CCZ than in other regions.

These differences among contract aeras in the nature as well as the amount of fishing are at least partly explained by the differences in the fishing gears used in the various areas. The only gear used in all contract areas and all years was drifting longlines (Table 4). The drifting longlines comprised nearly 100 per cent of the recorded fishing in the South Atlantic Ocean, the Indian Ocean and Mid-Atlantic Ridge contract areas, but only just over 86 per cent of the recorded fishing in the Pacific Ocean and 82 per cent in the CCZ contract areas. Vessels that were squid jigging were more than minimal (at least ten recorded hours of fishing or four vessels observed) only in the CCZ contract areas, but those vessels still conducted much less

than 1 per cent of all observed fishing in the area. Aside from fishing attributable to drifting longlines, purse seiners comprised nearly all the remaining recorded fishing efforts in the CCZ contract areas and were present every year. Otherwise, purse seines were only recorded in the Indian Ocean contract areas, comprising less than 1 per cent of the observed fishing hours and were observed in fewer than half of the vears between 2012 and 2020. Aside from trawlers, which will be reviewed separately, a mixture of other fishing gears were recorded in the Indian Ocean and Western Pacific Ocean contract areas and the most recent three years in the CCZ contract areas. Over the period under observation, other fishing gears comprised slightly over 15 per cent of the recorded fishing activity in the Western Pacific Ocean; the activity may have been increasing. Uses of other fishing gears constituted approximately 1 per cent of all recorded fishing in the Indian Ocean and far less than 1 per cent of the effort in the CC7 contract areas.

The longlines (Table 4), jiggers (Table 6), purse seines (Table 7) and other fishing gears (Table 8) are all pelagic gears, rarely operating deeper than 100-200 m below the sea surface. However, in deep waters, only trawlers use fishing gears that may operate near or in contact with the seafloor and have greater potential to interact with deep-sea mineral activities. This study found no trawling vessels in contract areas in three Zones and minimal operations in the other two zones (Table 5). A trawler was recorded as present and operating in one recent year (2019) in the CCZ contract areas. In 2012, 2013 and 2014, a single trawler was observed each year as present and operating in the Indian Ocean contract areas. The trawling never comprised even 0.002 per cent of the fishing in that area in any year.

Table 3. Total fishing activity recorded as measured in the number of vessels, active fishing hours and present fishing hours for all gears in the contract areas between 2012 and 2020

Total	28	313	584	598	22,332	40,016	102	1,364	1,798	465	128,514	260,767	783	31,953	61,285
2020	IJ	73	181	139	5,400	8,632	22	383	460	67	13,323	35,630	121	3,728	8,142
2019	6	130	168	117	4,023	6,282	7	92	125	57	8,837	23,258	157	5,968	9,880
2018	6	62	96	93	2,767	5,026	15	216	273	64	13,951	31,325	142	6,210	10,912
2017	N	2	12	89	4,955	7,583	13	129	207	83	17,463	33,447	143	7,667	12,318
2016	-	2	14	57	1,726	3,361	ω	138	172	56	11,900	23,177	98	4,776	7,884
2015	0	0	14	36	1,218	3,168	ω	106	146	48	24,866	41,222	71	2,052	5,291
2014	Ν	28	49	30	996	2,364	ω	100	140	41	16,537	32,422	23	793	3,431
2013	-	Q	20	29	1,177	2,522	13	140	159	31	20,661	36,179	22	684	2,396
2012	7	12	29	8	69	1,077	ω	61	117	18	977	4,107	Ŷ	75	1,030
Measure	No. of vessels	Fishing hours	Present hours	No. of vessels	Fishing hours	Present hours	No. of vessels	Fishing hours	Present hours	No. of vessels	Fishing hours	Present hours	No. of vessels	Fishing hours	Present hours
Region	South Atlantic Ocean			Indian Ocean			Mid- Atlantic Ridge			CCZ			Western Pacific Ocean		

Table 4. Drifting longlines activity as measured in the number of vessels, active fishing hours and present fishing hours for all gears in the contract areas between 2012 and 2020

tal					16	45		4	D		078	314		92	Ц
P	28	313	569	582	21,9	30,8	102	1,36	1,75	246	105,	170,	620	27,3	
2020	IJ	73	180	138	5,394	7,579	22	383	452	34	8,829	15,464	97	2,987	
2019	6	130	166	117	4,023	5,390	7	92	124	26	4,644	9,383	134	5,655	
2018	6	62	96	60	2,757	3,873	15	216	270	36	10,511	18,655	117	5,182	
2017	7	2	12	88	4,954	6,441	.t	129	207	44	11,468	16,981	118	6,724	
2016	-	2	14	55	1,696	2,447	ω	138	172	28	9,659	14,097	78	4,347	
2015	0	0	2	34	1,068	1,899	ω	106	125	22	22,871	31,863	51	1,474	
2014	7	28	49	28	886	1,498	ω	100	130	22	15,697	27,508	6	446	
2013	-	6	20	27	1,100	1,526	13	140	159	23	20,572	34,017	16	576	
2012	2	12	29	5	38	192	ω	61	117	<u>-</u>	828	2346	0	0	
Measure	No. of vessels	Fishing hours	Present hours	No. of vessels	Fishing hours	Present hours	No. of vessels	Fishing hours	Present hours	No. of vessels	Fishing hours	Present hours	No. of vessels	Fishing hours	
Zone	South Atlantic Ocean			Indian Ocean			Mid- Atlantic Ridge			CCZ			Western Pacific Ocean		

Total	0	0	12	m	106	241	0	0	15	-	37	343	0	0	D
2020	0	0	0	0	0	~	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
2019	0	0	0	0	0	6	0	0		~	37	97	0	0	0
2018	0	0	0	0	0	13	0	0	0	0	0	15	0	0	0
2017	0	0	0	0	0	15	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	48
2016	0	0	0	0	0	12	0	0	0	0	0	168	0	0	1
2015	0	0	12	0	0	-	0	0	14	0	0	63	0	0	26
2014	0	0	0	-	63	107	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
2013	0	0	0	-	26	54	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
2012	0	0	0	1	17	23	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	6
Measure	No. of vessels	Fishing hours	Present hours	No. of vessels	Fishing hours	Present hours	No. of vessels	Fishing hours	Present hours	No. of vessels	Fishing hours	Present hours	No. of vessels	Fishing hours	Present hours
Zone	South Atlantic Ocean			Indian Ocean			Mid- Atlantic Ridge			CCZ			Western Pacific Ocean		

Table 5. Trawler activity as measured in the number of vessels, active fishing hours and present fishing hours for all gears in the contract areas between 2012 and 2020

									1					
Total	0	m	-	10	7,923	0	0	0	4	20	14,866	0	0	2,031
2020	0	~	0	0	941	0	0	0	-	З	5,125	0	0	895
2019	0	2	0	0	839	0	0	0	1	5	2,520	0	0	227
0	0	0	0	0	1,083	0	0	0	-	5	1,722	0	0	160
2017	0	0	0	0	066	0	0	0	0	0	1,713	0	0	286
2016	0	0	0	0	832	0	0	0	0	0	1,682	0	0	175
2015	0	0	0	0	971	0	0	0	0	0	784	0	0	161
0	0	0	0	0	608	0	0	0	0	0	799	0	0	66
2013	0	0	0	0	875	0	0	0	0	0	404	0	0	27
2012	0	0	-	10	783	0	0	0	1	ó	114	0	0	2
Measure No. of vessels	Fishing hours	Present hours	No. of vessels	Fishing hours	Present hours	No. of vessels	Fishing hours	Present hours	No. of vessels	Fishing hours	Present hours	No. of vessels	Fishing hours	Present hours
Zone South Atlantic Ocean			Indian Ocean			Mid- Atlantic Ridge			CCZ			Western Pacific Ocean		

Table 6. Squid jigger activity as measured in the number of vessels, active fishing hours and present fishing hours for all gears in the contract areas between 2012 and 2020

Table 7. Purse seines activity as measured in the number of vessels, active fishing hours and present fishing hours for all gears in the contract areas between 2012 and 2020

Total	0	0	0	4	16	124	0	0	27	209	22,684	70,027	0	0	602
2020	0	0	0	~	6	27	0	0	7	31	4,063	13,047	0	0	37
2019	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	29	4,151	10,614	0	0	60
2018	0	0	0	~	5	13	0	0	ю	25	3,232	9,916	0	0	33
2017	0	0	0	~	-	7	0	0	0	39	5,996	14,225	0	0	15
2016	0	0	0	0	0	2	0	0	0	28	2,241	6,966	0	0	30
2015	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	7	26	1,995	8,324	0	0	245
2014	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	10	19	841	3,995	0	0	104
2013	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	7	87	1,598	0	0	21
2012	0	0	0	۲-	4	75	0	0	0	Q	80	1,342	0	0	56
Measure	No. of vessels	Fishing hours	Present hours	No. of vessels	Fishing hours	Present hours	No. of vessels	Fishing hours	Present hours	No. of vessels	Fishing hours	Present hours	No. of vessels	Fishing hours	Present hours
Zone	South Atlantic Ocean			Indian Ocean			Mid- Atlantic Ridge			CCZ			Western Pacific Ocean		

Table 8. Fishing activity by other fishing gears as measured in the number of vessels, active fishing hours and present fishing hours for all gears in the contract areas between 2012 and 2020

Total	0	0	0	ω	284	883	0	0	~	ъ	696	5,217	163	4,561	14,583
2020	0	0	0	0	0	79	0	0	~	-	428	1,994	24	741	2,040
2019	0	0	0	0	0	44	0	0	0	0	0	643	23	313	1,098
2018	0	0	0	2	ъ	43	0	0	0	2	203	1,017	25	1,029	2,828
2017	0	0	0	0	0	130	0	0	0	0	0	528	25	943	2,384
2016	0	0	0	2	30	67	0	0	0	0	0	263	20	429	1,325
2015	0	0	0	2	150	298	0	0	0	0	0	187	20	578	1,921
2014	0	0	0	~	48	151	0	0	0	0	0	119	14	347	1,838
2013	0	0	0	~	51	67	0	0	0	~	2	159	6	108	436
2012	0	0	0	0	0	4	0	0	0	~	63	305	9	75	714
Measure	No. of vessels	Fishing hours	Present hours	No. of vessels	Fishing hours	Present hours	No. of vessels	Fishing hours	Present hours	No. of vessels	Fishing hours	Present hours	No. of vessels	Fishing hours	Present hours
Zone	South Atlantic Ocean			Indian Ocean			Mid- Atlantic Ridge			CCZ			Western Pacific Ocean		

3.2.3 Overlap between fish stocks and contract areas for exploration

Whereas Figure 5 plots the total number of fish stocks in the RAM Legacy Stock Assessment Database whose spatial boundaries intersect all types of ISA areas (contract area, reserved area and APEIs), Table 9 shows the number of stocks plotted in the RAM Legacy Stock Assessment Database intersecting ISA contract areas for exploration. It contains information on stocks found at depth ranges that reach a maximum depth greater than 200 m. This threshold was used because deep-sea fisheries are defined as those that occur between 200 and 2,000 m below the ocean's surface (FAO, 2021).

Only 27 of the 229 fish stocks in the RAM Legacy Stock Assessment Database have described distributions that intersect with a current contract area for exploration. The CCZ contract areas stand out because none of the stocks in the RAM Legacy Stock Assessment Database have distributions that intersect with grid cells in the contract areas. However, given the relatively large amount of fishing effort in the CCZ contract areas, particularly with purse seines and drifting longlines, both of which are deployed near the surface, this suggests the records in the RAM Legacy Stock Assessment Database may not capture the distribution of species fished with near-surface gears accurately.

The database may be more useful in characterizing distributions of deepwater species. This is because 26 of these 27 stocks with recorded distributions extending into contract areas also have maximum depth ranges greater than or equal to 200 m (Free et al. 2019). As noted in Section 2.3, the distributions of deepsea fish species are less well documented than those of more pelagic and coastal species. The result from analyzing the RAM Legacy Stock Assessment Database can be taken as indicative. It likely underestimates the presence of deep-water species everywhere, including in the contract areas, reserved areas and APEIs. The slightly larger number of deep-water species with distribution records intersecting the Mid-Atlantic Ridge contract areas could warrant further consideration. Several possible explanations exist for why more stocks are in the RAM Legacy Stock Assessment Database. Some are ecological, such as the diversity of deep-sea habitats with areas with soft sediments and others of gravel or rocky bottoms, plus ridges and fracture zones (ISA, 2022). Yet, others may be simple consequences of the relatively greater amount of scientific research that has been conducted in that area.²⁰ Although trawling has not been observed in the Mid-Atlantic Ridge in the Global Fishing Watch records, it may have greater potential for future expansion of trawl fisheries than other contract areas.

Aside from the Pacific halibut, which is a deep-water stock, 26 of 27 stocks with distributions overlapping the contract areas include tuna (most common), marlin, swordfish, sailfish and shortfin mako.²¹ All those species are primarily fished with pelagic gears rather than bottom trawls.²² This suggests that the cut-off of maximum depth for species targeted by deep-sea fisheries should be greater than

²⁰ For example, A transatlantic assessment and deep-water ecosystem-based spatial management plan for Europe. Available at: <u>https://www.eu-atlas.org</u>. And the one conducted by the iAtlantic, a multidisciplinary research programme seeking to assess the health of deep-sea and open-ocean ecosystems across the full span of the Atlantic Ocean. Available at: <u>https://www.iatlantic.eu</u>.

²¹ NOAA Fisheries. Pacific halibut. Available at: <u>https://www.fisheries.noaa.gov/species/pacific-halibut</u>.

²² FAO. FIRMS on Tuna and Tuna fisheries. Available at: <u>https://www.fao.org/fishery/en/topic/18037/en</u>.

the 200 m used by the FAO, at least in ABNJ, where seabed depths are almost always much greater than 200 m. These species are likely targets of the large amounts of longlining and purse seining where the gears are recorded in the contract areas, but not targets of fishing in ABNJ with gears deployed near the seabed. Although the operations associated with the exploitation of deep-sea mineral resources could potentially affect pelagic stocks (Christiansen et al. 2020; Drazen et al. 2020), the most direct impacts of deepsea mineral exploitation would likely be on demersal stocks that live on or near the ocean floor. The fact that only one demersal stock in the RAM Legacy Stock Assessment Database overlaps with a contract area for exploration suggests that the negative effects of potential seabed mining on fish stocks may not be as severe as previously anticipated (Jones et al. 2018; Washburn et al. 2019).

Table 9. Number of stocks plotted in theRAM Legacy Stock Assessment Databaseintersecting ISA contract areas for exploration

Region	Stocks intersecting contract areas	Stocks with maximum depths greater than 200 m intersecting contract areas
South Atlantic Ocean	7	6
Indian Ocean	8	8
Mid-Atlantic Ridge	11	11
CCZ	0	0
Western Pacific Ocean	5	5
Total	27	26

Notes: The number of stocks and deep-sea stocks in the five regions with contract areas does not add up to the values in the Total because some stocks occur in multiple regions.

3.3 Spatial overlap between fishing activity and fishing stocks and ISA reserved areas

This section presents the same information in the distribution of fishing effort in reserved areas and the occurrence of fish stocks in the 7,235 grid squares representing the reserved areas. Figure 6 shows the distribution of the reserved areas. Reserved areas are present in three regions with contract areas: the Indian Ocean, the Western Pacific Ocean and the CCZ. They are present only for PMN and CFC mineral resources. Reserved areas have not been explored for mineral resources and serve as "site banks" for exploration and exploitation by developing States or the Enterprise.

3.3.1 Overlap between fishing activity and reserved areas

The tabulations of fishing efforts in the reserved areas contain the same type of information presented in the earlier section for contract areas; they have been collected and tabulated identically as with the information from the contract areas. Tables 10 to 15 show a substantial increase in vessel numbers and fishing hours from 2012 to 2020. Again, although some of this increase is likely to reflect real increases in fishing, such increases cannot be separated from increases in satellite coverage and improved processing algorithms.

The total fishing effort has been fairly evenly distributed through the grid cells corresponding to reserved areas in the Indian Ocean between 2012 and 2020 (Figure 3). The effort was also fairly evenly distributed in the western and central portions of the Western Pacific Ocean reserved areas but has been somewhat higher in grid cells in the western portion of the Western Pacific Ocean reserved areas. In the CCZ reserved areas, fishing effort was somewhat higher in nearequatorial latitudes than in northern parts of the region; it was particularly high in the eastern portion, around 120°W longitude. In light of these distributional differences in fishing efforts within the Western Pacific Ocean and CCZ, the pattern of change in the recorded fishing effort was examined between 2012 and 2020. Proportionately comparable increases in recorded fishing effort in the period displayed in Figure 1 were noted both in the relatively more heavily fished grid cells of each reserved area and the grid cells less heavily fished in each reserved area. The comparably proportional increases meant that over the observed period, as fishing effort increased, the more preferred grid cells remained without disproportionately preferred, spreading to less preferred areas. This supports the use of the past spatial fishing patterns as generally informative about the distribution of fishing in the future unless regulatory measures require fleets to change their fishing practices or due to other factors, such as climate-driven changes in fish distributions.

In the Western Pacific Ocean, the numbers of vessels and hours of fishing recorded are not greatly different between contract areas and reserved areas. Ratios of the number of vessels observed were approximately 1.15 for contract areas/ reserved areas count and 0.77 for hours of recorded fishing. These ratios may not reflect any major differences in fisheries between the contract and reserved areas. However, using the annual variation in each row of Table 10 as informative of year-to-year changes in fishing effort, the ratios of numbers of vessels and hours of fishing between contract areas and reserved areas are comparable to this

magnitude of interannual variation in fishing activities, and not major differences in fleet configurations or practices between contract areas and reserved areas in the same zone. This is supported by the fact that drifting longlines make up just over 90 per cent of the fishing effort in the reserved areas, which is fairly comparable to 86 per cent of the fishing effort in the contract areas in the Western Pacific Ocean. Moreover, in the reserved areas and the contract areas of the Western Pacific Ocean, the other major fishing gear is recorded in the category Other Fishing Gears. Other individually differentiated gears comprise less than 1 per cent of fishing in the Western Pacific Ocean reserved areas, particularly bottom trawling, which was never recorded in neither the reserved area nor contract areas in the Western Pacific Ocean.

In the Indian Ocean, the patterns of recorded fishing in the reserved areas differed more markedly from those in the contract areas. A ratio of 2.74 for vessel counts showed more than two-and-a-half times more vessels in the contract areas than in the reserved areas. In contrast, the ratio of total recorded fishing hours of 0.81 suggests more active fishing in the reserved areas than in contract areas of the Indian Ocean. However, the fishing was by a larger fleet, possibly of smaller vessels, given the large difference in vessel counts between contract areas and reserved areas. Nevertheless, in reserved areas and contract areas in the Indian Ocean region, fishing was more than 95 per cent by drifting longlines, with a low and recent presence of other fishing gears and a large increase in records in recent years in both types of areas. Trawling was not observed in the reserved area of the Indian Ocean, comparable to the absence of trawling records in the Indian Ocean contract areas.

Table 10. Fishing activity as measured in the number of vessels, active fishing hours and present fishing hours for all gears in the reserved areas between 2012 and 2020

Total	217	27,703	36,967	438	50,846	119,004	681	41,949	66,561
2020	73	12,712	16,078	62	4,375	16,422	06	4,306	6,903
2019	41	3,978	5,239	59	3,155	12,072	139	12,190	16,001
2018	34	4,353	5,865	67	7,073	15,713	129	7,601	11,129
2017	35	3,469	4,789	70	7,549	15,601	123	7,115	10,430
2016	20	2,872	3,455	52	5,596	12,018	79	6,904	10,389
2015	6	150	477	49	9,443	17,894	59	2,287	5,095
2014	4	60	353	35	6,511	13,034	26	738	3,368
2013	4	108	573	30	6,331	13,255	28	758	2,324
2012	0	0	138	14	813	2,996	ω	49	921
Measure	No. of vessels	Fishing hours	Present hours	No. of vessels	Fishing hours	Present hours	No. of vessels	Fishing hours	Present hours
Zone	Indian Ocean			CCZ			Western Pacific Ocean		

 Table 11. Longline fishing activity as measured in the number of vessels, active fishing hours and present fishing hours in the reserved areas between

 2012 and 2020

2020 Total	71 211		12,341 21,183	12,341 27,133 15,512 34,547	12,341 27,133 15,512 34,547 31 251	12,341 27,103 15,512 34,547 31 251 3,077 43,000	12,341 27,103 15,512 34,547 31 251 3,077 43,000 6,236 74,660	12,341 27,103 15,512 34,547 31 251 37 43,000 6,236 74,660 76 537	12,341 27,103 15,512 34,547 31 251 3,077 43,000 6,236 74,660 6,236 74,660 76 537 76 537 4,023 37,992
2019	41	3,978		5,066	5,066 34	5,066 34 1,647	5,066 34 1,647 4,552	5,066 34 1,647 4,552 116	5,066 34 1,647 4,552 116 116 12,024
2018	33	4,249		5,423	5,423 38	5,423 38 5,160	5,423 38 5,160 8,632	5,423 38 38 5,160 8,632 107	5,423 38 38 5,160 8,632 107 6,803
2017	35	3,469		4,519	4,519 40	4,519 40 6,259	4,519 40 6,259 9,728	4,519 40 6,259 9,728 106	4,519 40 6,259 9,728 106 6,673
2016	19	2,858		3,308	3,308 28	3,308 28 4,825	3,308 28 4,825 8,286	3,308 28 4,825 8,286 60	3,308 28 4,825 8,286 60 5,997
2015	IJ	137		201	201 26	201 26 8,634	201 26 8,634 13,265	201 26 8,634 13,265 42	201 26 8,634 13,265 42 1,615
2014	4	60		147	147 22	147 22 6,360	147 22 6,360 10,840	147 22 6,360 10,840 10	147 22 6,360 10,840 10 256
2013	ε	60		359	359 24	359 24 6,299	359 24 6,299 11,044	359 24 6,299 11,044 20	359 24 6,299 11,044 20 601
2012	0	0		13	8 13	13 8 739	13 8 739 2,079	13 8 739 2,079 0	13 8 739 2,079 0 0
Measure	No. of vessels	Fishing hours		Present hours	Present hours No. of vessels	Present hours No. of vessels Fishing hours	Present hours No. of vessels Fishing hours Present hours	Present hours No. of vessels Fishing hours Present hours No. of vessels	Present hours No. of vessels Fishing hours Present hours No. of vessels Fishing hours
Zone	Indian Ocean				CCZ	CCZ	CCZ	CCZ CCZ Pacific Ocean	CCZ Pacific Ocean

Table 12. Trawler activity as measured in the number of vessels, active fishing hours and present fishing hours for all gears in the reserved areas between 2012 and 2020

1 17	sure	2012	2013	2014	2015	2016	2017	2018	2019	2020	Total
f 0 Is	0		0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
0	0		0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
nt 0	0		49	0	17	0	36	ſ	9	0	112
f 0 Is	0		0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
0	0		0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
nt 0	0		0	0	47	25	0	-	7	0	80
f 0	0		0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
0	0		0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
nt 0	0		0	0	6	0	20	2	0	0	29

Table 13. Squid jigger activity as measured in the number of vessels, active fishing hours and present fishing hours for all gears in the reserved areas between 2012 and 2020

Zone	Measure	2012	2013	2014	2015	2016	2017	2018	2019	2020	Total
dian cean	No. of vessels	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	Fishing hours	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	Present hours	104	136	177	177	100	206	179	158	172	1,409
CZ	No. of vessels	0		0	0	0	0	0	2	~	4
	Fishing hours	0	13	0	0	0	0	0	16	ω	36
	Present hours	128	1,064	886	1,574	1,556	2,181	1,657	3,326	5,125	17,497
acific)cean	No. of vessels	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	-	~	7
	Fishing hours	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	6	9	12
	Present hours	0	63	34	10	19	62	42	67	171	498

Table 14. TPurse seines activity as measured in the number of vessels, active fishing hours and present fishing hours for all gears in the reserved areas between 2012 and 2020

Total	2	27	112	178	7,626	21,920	-	ω	647
2020	0	0	-	28	1,235	3,607	-	8	63
2019	0	0	0	23	1,492	3,364	0	0	62
2018	0	0	4	27	1,829	4,526	0	0	23
2017	0	0	0	30	1,290	3,111	0	0	24
2016	-	14	23	24	771	1,888	0	0	22
2015	-	13	63	23	809	2,810	0	0	177
2014	0	0	0	13	151	1,128	0	0	165
2013	0	0	0	5	19	856	0	0	29
2012	0	0	21	Q	29	629	0	0	82
Measure	No. of vessels	Fishing hours	Present hours	No. of vessels	Fishing hours	Present hours	No. of vessels	Fishing hours	Present
Zone	Indian Ocean			CCZ			Pacific Ocean		

Table 15. Fishing activity by other fishing gears as measured in the number of vessels, active fishing hours and present fishing hours for all gears in the reserved areas between 2012 and 2020

Zone	Measure	2012	2013	2014	2015	2016	2017	2018	2019	2020	Total
an ean	No. of vessels	0	1	0	0	0	0	-	0	2	4
	Fishing hours	0	17	0	0	0	0	104	0	372	493
	Present hours	0	29	30	19	25	27	256	6	394	788
irion pperton ne	No. of vessels	-	0	0	0	0	0	2	0	7	Ŋ
	Fishing hours	45	0	0	0	0	0	84	0	56	184
	Present hours	160	292	180	198	264	579	896	823	1,455	4,847
cific ean	No. of vessels	ω	ω	16	17	19	17	22	22	12	141
	Fishing hours	49	157	482	672	908	442	798	161	270	3,938
	Present hours	568	546	2,299	1,445	2,396	1,112	1,703	811	715	11,595

In the CCZ, the information from the reserved areas shows another pattern relative to the records from the CCZ contract areas. Ratios of individually identified vessels between contract areas and reserved areas (1.06) were extremely similar. There were 2.5 times as many recorded hours of fishing in the contract areas (2.53). However, the dominance of drifting longlines, with a secondary presence of purse seines, was very similar between contract and reserved areas, with similar but irregular patterns of increase over the observed period, particularly for the purse seines. It is worth repeating that trawling was absent from the reserved area throughout the period, as it was extremely rare in contract areas.

3.3.2 Spatial overlap between fish stocks and reserved areas

Thirteen of 229 fish stocks with distributions recorded in the RAM Legacy Stock Assessment Database intersect a reserved area. In the CCZ reserved areas, none of the stocks in the RAM Legacy Stock Assessment Database are recorded as present. This suggests that the RAM Legacy Stock Assessment Database does not capture the full distribution of many harvested fish stocks, particularly their presence in the shallow depths at which drifting longlines and purse seines are deployed. In the other two regions with reserved areas, the Indian Ocean and the Western Pacific Ocean, fish stocks are fairly homogenous, particularly in the Indian Ocean. All 13 stocks have a maximum depth range greater than or equal to 200 m (Free et al. 2019). However, all but one of these stocks, the Pacific halibut, which intersects reserved area grid cells in the Western Pacific Ocean, are considered pelagic fish, commonly found in the first few hundred metres of the water column rather than on or near the ocean floor.

Table 16. Number of stocks plotted in theRAM Legacy Stock Assessment Databaseintersecting reserved areas

Region	All stocks	Deep-sea stocks
Indian Ocean	8	8
Western Pacific Ocean	5	5
CCZ	0	0
Total	13	13

Note: The number of stocks and deep-sea stocks in the five regions with contract areas do not add up to the values in the Total because some stocks occur in multiple regions.

3.4 Spatial overlap between fishing activity and fish stocks and APEIs

The network of APEIs has been established in the CCZ to protect representative habitats from future mineral resource exploitation. Although exploitation of seabed mineral resources will not occur in these APEIs, concerns have been expressed that populations of fish and macro-invertebrates in the APEIs may be impacted by activities related to deep-sea mineral resource exploitation in adjacent areas, as well as other activities and changes, such as climate change.

There has been a substantial fishing effort in the APEIs. There have been over 1,500 vessels and over 300,000 hours of active fishing in the APEIs between 2012 and 2020. Fishing was extensive in 2012 (88 vessels and over 24,000 hours of recorded fishing) (Table 17). Regarding spatial patterns, the APEIs in the south appear to attract more fishing than APEIs in the north (Figure 3). The high presence of fishing activities was expected because when the APEIs were selected, one consideration was to minimize spatial interactions of fishing fleets with future mining operations. As with the contract and reserved areas. drifting longline has been the most intensive fishing method, comprising 71.5 per cent of the number of vessels and 88 per cent of the hours recorded fishing over the period between 2012 and 2020 (Table 18). Purse seines were the only other methods with greater than negligible recorded presence or effort in the APEIs, contributing to 27 per cent of vessels and 11 per cent of hours of recorded fishing. There was an occasional presence of a vessel categorized as Other Fishing Gears in several of the years. However, these compromised far less than 1 per cent of recorded vessels or fishing activity. The very low effort by trawlers was observed. One vessel recorded fishing for 10 hours in 2019. For some years, vessels capable of trawling were recorded as transiting

the APEI areas but not moving in ways consistent with the trawl gear deployed. Given that trawlers are the only gear that might contact or come close to the seabed, the data suggest that fishing activities did not undermine the primary intent of APEIs to protect deep-sea biodiversity. The relatively high intensity of fishing by pelagic fishing gears in the APEIs located in the south (Figure 3) may warrant further studies on their potential impacts on the benthic ecosystems.

Two of the 229 fish stocks plotted in the RAM Legacy Stock Assessment Database intersect an APEI, the Pacific halibut and shortfin mako. Both have a maximum depth range greater than 200 m, but only Pacific halibut are fished with potentially bottom-contacting fishing gears.

Table 17.	Fishing activ	ity by Other F	ishing Gears a	as measured	in the numbe	r of vessels,	active fishing
hours and	d present fish	ing hours for	all gears in th	e reserved a	reas between	2012 and 2	2020

Measure	2012	2013	2014	2015	2016	2017	2018	2019	2020	Total
No. of vessels	88	117	131	147	195	225	197	225	177	1,502
Fishing hours	24,038	29,139	23,608	36,444	45,630	52,452	42,771	30,908	29,688	314,678
Present hours	33,522	48,358	44,128	62,835	72,809	86,111	80,932	66,897	74,281	569,872

ed	
erv	
res	
he	
in t	
ars	
ge	
all	
for	
JLS	
hol	
ng	
shi	
ht fi	
ser	
pre	
pu	
s al	
our	
дÞ	
hin	
fis	
tive	
act	
els,	
ess	
of v	
er o	
qm	
nu	
the	
in t	
ed	
ISUI	
nea	
as r	
ILS S	
gea	0
by S	202
ity	, pr
ctiv	2 ar
ă O	01,
hin	'n 2
Fis	vee
18.	letv
e	as b
Tab	are

Total	1,074	278,051	402,078	1	10	297	9	81	39,248	406	35,115	116,450	12	1421	11,798
2020	112	24,377	41,264	0	0	0	4	16	12,629	54	5,117	16,896	7	179	3,492
2019	151	24,587	40,117	-	10	71	-	11	7,176	70	6,149	17,717	2	152	1,816
2018	141	36,716	56,714	0	0	27	0	0	4,724	55	5,459	17,006	1	596	2,460
2017	157	45,594	62,361	0	0	0	0	0	4,305	68	6,858	18,091	0	0	1,354
2016	139	40,590	54,990	0	0	139	3	44	3,691	53	4,996	13,418	0	0	571
2015	101	31,982	45,369	0	0	61	1	11	2,891	45	4,450	14,165	0	0	348
2014	103	22,373	34,381	0	0	0	0	0	1,638	28	1,236	7,943	0	0	166
2013	66	28,691	40,146	0	0	0	0	0	1,985	17	425	5,711	-	23	516
2012	71	23,142	26,735	0	0	0	0	0	208	16	425	5,503	-	471	1,076
Measure	No. vessels	Fishing hours	Present hours	No. vessels	Fishing hours	Present hours	No. vessels	Fishing hours	Present hours	No. vessels	Fishing hours	Present hours	No. vessels	Fishing hours	Present hours
Zone	Drifting Iongline			Trawlers			Squid jigger			Purse seine			Other fishing gears		

4. CONCLUSION AND SUGGESTIONS FOR FURTHER STUDIES

The results from the analyses suggest that direct spatial overlap between potential deep-sea mining and fisheries in ABNJ appears to be minimal. Between 2012 and 2020, the number of fishing vessels in ISA contract areas and reserved areas accounted for 5 to 12 per cent of the total in ABNJ. In the same period, the fishing hours in ISA contract areas and reserved areas were under 2 per cent of the total in ABNJ. Almost all fishing effort in ISA contract areas and reserved areas was recorded with pelagic fishing gears. APEIs in the CCZ attracted some fishing. The fishing vessels and hours in APEIs accounted for similar percentages of the total in ABNJ compared with contract and reserved areas, despite the relatively smaller size of the APEIs.

Among the five regions with ISA contract areas, the Indian Ocean has the highest intensity of fishing activity, and the CCZ has a high density of fishing vessels. Longlines contribute to most fishing activity among the different fishing gears, followed by purse seines in most regions with ISA contract areas and reserved areas.

Among the different gears that fish in the ANBJ, bottom trawling is considered to have the potential for the most harmful impacts on deep-sea ecosystems. Yet, trawling accounted only for 3 per cent of the fishing vessels and 0.5 per cent of the total fishing hours recorded for the ABNJ. The occurrence of trawlers is close to zero in all ISA contract areas, reserved areas and APEIs. This result is consistent with the findings of a recent report by FAO that "only a very small fraction of the high seas seabed has ever been, or ever will be, fished by bottom-fishing gears" (FAO, 2020, p. 8). Further, the results indicate that direct spatial conflicts between fishing and mineral resource activities in the ANBJ are extremely limited in extent and can be managed through coordinated planning between the industries.

The results of this technical study have several implications for spatial planning and management of future mineral resource exploitation activities.

First, as fishing in all contract areas and reserved areas is dominated by pelagic gears that operate on the surface and upper 200 m of the water column, it will substantially reduce the impacts of future deep-sea mining on fishing if the midwater discharge from mining operations can be released as close to the seafloor as possible. This is consistent with the recommendations in ISA's draft REMP for the northern Mid-Atlantic Ridge (ISA, 2022).

Second, the contract areas and reserved areas with relatively high intensities of

fishing, such as part of the Indian Ocean PMN contract areas and the contract and reserved areas in the southern and eastern parts of the CCZ, are areas where fishing and mining vessels are likely to come into close range on the surface waters. These are priority areas where more in-depth studies will be needed to guide finerscale planning and management. More detailed information will be needed on the technology of future deep-sea mining activities and their impacts, as well as the spatial and temporal distribution of fish stocks and their biology, to fully assess the impacts.

Third, the relatively high fishing intensity in APEIs, particularly the APEIs located in the southern part of the CCZ, may warrant further monitoring and investigation. As fishing gears in these areas are several thousand metres above the benthic habitats in the APEIs, which are protected from future mining, it is expected the effectiveness of APEIs would not be compromised. However, this may be a factor that needs to be considered in assessing the cumulative impacts on biodiversity and habitats in the APEIs, with implications for future review of the APEI network design.

There are concerns that the intensity of fishing effort in ABNJ may be increasing, and gears may be changing and becoming more effective (FAO, 2009). Although increasing levels of surveillance and capacity to detect fishing increased over the period under observation, the temporal trends in the data cannot be reliably resolved. Given the data sources, possible constrained inferences suggest fishing in each zone has featured the same gears over the period and that the distribution of fishing activities within each zone has not changed substantially. This supports using the information on preferred fishing methods and spatial distribution from the past decade to inform planning for the coming years.

These inferences about the levels and patterns of fishing effort are consistent with the analyses of fish stocks that intersect ISA areas which have shown that all but two are pelagic stocks, such as tuna. Despite being constrained by various limitations in data, these results could inform further studies on the impacts of mineral resource exploitation on fish stocks and fishing activities at a finer scale and resolution. In turn, this can provide the basis for future management of exploitation activities. However, those studies would require careful efforts to untangle the changes in satellite coverage and analytical algorithms from actual changes in fishing activities or other more standardized methods to qualify the nature and intensity of fishing. Exploring other information sources, such as the Global Ocean Biodiversity Initiative Biodiversity and GEO Observation Network databases, will also be necessary to better assess the spatial distribution of fish stocks other than those assessed by RFMOs.

As stated in the Introduction, this study is an initial step toward quantifying the potential for spatial interactions between the two industries. Direct competition for operating space between deep-sea mineral resource exploration and deep-sea fishing is unlikely to be a major challenge for either industry. There is always scope investigations for further regarding indirect interactions between fishing activities and deep-sea mining operations. The specific nature of these interactions is unclear but could be more likely a simple competition for space to conduct their respective activities. On the fisheries side, such investigations would require greater knowledge of fish stock distribution in the water column and the behavior of target species of fisheries. It would also have to consider any changes in fisheries in response to the BBNJ Convention. From the ISA side, any such studies will have to stay current as the knowledge advances on how deep-sea mineral resource exploitation will be conducted and how sediment plumes and other operating wastes and byproducts may spread in the three dimensions of the water column.

In addition, any impacts of deep-sea mining operations at any depth of the water column on animal populations, ecosystem productivity, or ecological processes could have indirect impacts on fisheries in those zones or even at greater distances if sediment plumes or other physical, chemical or biological consequences of the mining operations spread widely. These indirect interactions are current research priorities for ISA and the scientific community and should be followed closely. Many of these research priorities will need long-term research and monitoring to fully assess the possible impacts of deep-sea mineral exploitation, which is a strategic priority under ISA's Action Plan for Marine Scientific Research in support of the United Nations Decade of Ocean Science for Sustainable Development (ISA, 2021a). This very focused study may provide one model for making timely use of incremental findings to progressively reduce uncertainties and focus further work on the highest priorities.

Finally, this technical study focuses on the potential for interaction between fishing activity and ISA contract areas, reserved areas and APEIs. Expanding this study to cover wider geographical areas, including areas considered for the development of REMPs, could guide the environmental management of future exploitation in a way that minimizes spatial conflicts between the two industries at a wider spatial scale.

TABLES AND FIGURES

TABLES

Table 1. Total fishing activity in combined contract areas, reserved areas and APEIs, including the percentage of ABNJ fishing activity	22
Table 2. Total fishing activity using trawlers in ABNJ, including the percentage of ABNJ trawlers and their active fishing and present hours in the ISA areas	28
Table 3. Total fishing activity recorded as measured in the number of vessels, active fishing hours and present fishing hours for all gears in the contract areas between 2012 and 2020	32
Table 4. Drifting longlines activity as measured in the number of vessels, active fishing hours and present fishing hours for all gears in the contract areas between 2012 and 2020	33
Table 5. Trawler activity as measured in the number of vessels, active fishing hours and present fishing hours for all gears in the contract areas between 2012 and 2020	34
Table 6. Squid jigger activity as measured in the number of vessels, active fishing hours and present fishing hours for all gears in the contract areas between 2012 and 2020	35
Table 7. Purse seines activity as measured in the number of vessels, active fishing hours and present fishing hours for all gears in the contract areas between 2012 and 2020	36
Table 8. Fishing activity by other fishing gears as measured in the number of vessels, active fishing hours and present fishing hours for all gears in the contract areas between 2012 and 2020	37
Table 9. Number of stocks plotted in the RAM Legacy Stock Assessment Database intersecting ISA contract areas for exploration	39
Table 10. Fishing activity as measured in the number of vessels, active fishing hours and present fishing hours for all gears in the reserved areas between 2012 and 2020	41

-	Table 11. Longline fishing activity as measured in the number of vessels, active ishing hours and present fishing hours in the reserved areas between 2012 and 2020	42
-	Fable 12. Trawler activity as measured in the number of vessels, active fishing hours and present fishing hours for all gears in the reserved areas between 2012 and 2020	43
	Table 13. Squid jigger activity as measured in the number of vessels, active fishing nours and present fishing hours for all gears in the reserved areas between 2012 and 2020	44
-	Fable 14. Purse seines activity as measured in the number of vessels, active fishing nours and present fishing hours for all gears in the reserved areas between 2012 and 2020	45
- \ 2	Table 15. Fishing activity by other fishing gears as measured in the number of vessels, active fishing hours and present fishing hours for all gears in the reserved areas between 2012 and 2020	46
- i	Fable 16. Number of stocks plotted in the RAM Legacy Stock Assessment Database ntersecting reserved areas	47
- \ {	Table 17. Fishing activity by other fishing gears as measured in the number of vessels, active fishing hours and present fishing hours for all gears in the reserved areas between 2012 and 2020	48
- 1 2	Table 18. Fishing activity by gears as measured in the number of vessels, active Fishing hours and present fishing hours for all gears in the reserved areas between 2012 and 2020	49
I	FIGURES	
	Figure 1. Percentage of total ABNJ fishing vessels, active fishing hours and fishing vessel present hours in contract areas and reserved areas	21
۱ ۱	Figure 2. Percentage of total ABNJ fishing vessels, active fishing hours and fishing vessel present hours in APEIs	21
ł	Figure 3. Total fishing hours for all gears and all years between 2012 and 2020 in the contract areas and reserved areas	23
ł	Figure 4. Total fishing vessels for all gears and all years between 2012 and 2020 in the contract areas and reserved areas	25
I	Figure 5. Total number of fish stocks in the contract areas and reserved areas	26

Figure 6. Distribution of contract areas and reserved areas for exploration for mineral resources in the Area

29

REFERENCES AND BIBLIOGRAPHY

Christiansen, H. M., T. S. Switzer, S. F. Keenan, A. J. Tyler-Jedlund, and B. L. Winner. 2020. "Assessing the Relative Selectivity of Multiple Sampling Gears for Managed Reef Fishes in the Eastern Gulf of Mexico." *Marine and Coastal Fisheries, Dynamic, Management, and Ecosystem Science, American Fisheries Society*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/mcf2.10129</u>.

Convention on Biological Diversity. 2016. Decision adopted by the conference of the parties to the convention on biological diversity: Strategic actions to enhance the implementation of the Strategic Plan for Biodiversity 2011-2020 and the achievement of the Aichi Biodiversity Targets, including with respect to mainstreaming and the integration of biodiversity within and across sectors (CBD/COP/DEC/XIII/3). Convention on Biological Diversity.

Convention on Biological Diversity. 2018. Decision adopted by the conference of the parties to the convention on biological diversity: Other matters related to marine and coastal biodiversity (CBD/COP/DEC/14/10). Convention on Biological Diversity.

Drazen, J. C., C. R. Smith, K. M. Gjerde, S. H. D. Haddock, G. S. Carter, C. A. Choy, and M. R. Clark. 2020. "Opinion: Midwater Ecosystems Must Be Considered When Evaluating Environmental Risks of Deep-Sea Mining." *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 117 (30): 17455-60. <u>https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.2011914117</u>.

Dunn, D. C., C. L. Van Dover, R. J. Etter, C. R. Smith, L. A. Levin, T. Morato, and A. Colaço. 2018. "A Strategy for the Conservation of Biodiversity on Mid-Ocean Ridges from Deep-Sea Mining." *Science Advances* 4 (7): eaar4313. <u>https://doi.org/10.1126/sciadv.aar4313</u>.

Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. 2008. *International guidelines for the management of deep-sea fisheries in the high seas*. Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations.

Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. 2009. *The state of food and agriculture*. Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations.

Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. 2012. Fisheries and Aquaculture Circular No. 1072. Performance reviews by regional fishery bodies: introduction, summaries,

synthesis and best practices, Volume I: CCAMLR, CCSBT, ICCAT, IOTC, NAFO, NASCO, NEAFC (FIPI/C1072 (En)). Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations.

Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. 2020. *State of the World Fisheries and Aquaculture*. Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations.

Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. 2021. *FAO publications catalogue 2021*. Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations.

Folkersen, M. V., C. M. Fleming, and S. Hasan. 2019. "Depths of uncertainty for deep-sea policy and legislation." *Global Environmental Change-Human and Policy Dimensions* 54: 1-5. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gloenvcha.2018.11.002</u>.

Free, Christopher M., James T. Thorson, Malin L. Pinsky, Kiva L. Oken, John Wiedenmann, and Olaf P. Jensen. 2019. "Impacts of Historical Warming on Marine Fisheries Production." *Science* 363, no. 6430 (February 22, 2019): 979-983. <u>https://doi.org/10.1126/science.aau1758</u>.

International Seabed Authority. 2010. Decision of the Assembly of the International Seabed Authority Relating to the Regulations on Prospecting and Exploration for Polymetallic Sulphides in the Area (ISBA/16/A/12/Rev.1). International Seabed Authority.

International Seabed Authority. 2011. *Environmental Management Plan for the Clarion-Clipperton Zone* (ISBA/17/LTC/7). International Seabed Authority.

International Seabed Authority. 2012. Decision of the Assembly of the International Seabed Authority Relating to the Regulations on Prospecting and Exploration for Cobalt-rich Ferromanganese Crusts in the Area (ISBA/18/A/11). International Seabed Authority.

International Seabed Authority. 2012. *Decision of the Council Relating to an Environmental Management Plan for the Clarion-Clipperton Zone* (ISBA/18/C/22). International Seabed Authority.

International Seabed Authority. 2013. Decision of the Council of the International Seabed Authority Relating to Amendments to the Regulations on Prospecting and Exploration for Polymetallic Nodules in the Area and Related Matters (ISBA/19/C/17). International Seabed Authority.

International Seabed Authority. 2020 (a). Secretary General Annual Report: Achieving the Sustainable Use of Deep-Sea Minerals for the Benefit of Humankind. International Seabed Authority.

International Seabed Authority. 2020 (b). *Qualitative Mathematical Models for Assessing Cumulative Impacts on Ecosystems of the Mid-Atlantic Ridge from Future Exploitation of Polymetallic Sulphides*. International Seabed Authority.

International Seabed Authority. 2021 (a). Action Plan of the International Seabed Authority

in Support of the United Nations Decade of Ocean Science for Sustainable Development. Report of the Secretary-General (ISBA/26/A/4). International Seabed Authority.

International Seabed Authority. 2021 (b). *Decision of the Council of the International Seabed Authority Relating to the Review of the Environmental Management Plan for the Clarion-Clipperton Zone* (ISBA/26/C/58). International Seabed Authority.

International Seabed Authority. 2022. Draft Regional Environmental Management Plan (REMP) for the Northern Mid-Atlantic Ridge (ISBA/27/C/38). International Seabed Authority.

Jones, Daniel O.B, Jeff A. Ardron, Ana Colaço, Jennifer M. Durden. 2018. *Environmental* considerations for impact and preservation reference zones for deep-sea polymetallic nodule mining. *Marine Policy* 118.

Jones, Daniel O.B., Erik Simon-Lledó, Diva J. Amon, Brian J. Bett, Clémence Caulle, Louis Clément, Douglas P. Connelly, Thomas G. Dahlgren, Jennifer M. Durden, Jeffrey C. Drazen, Janine Felden, Andrew R. Gates, Magdalena N. Georgieva, Adrian G. Glover, Andrew J. Gooday, Anita L. Hollingsworth, Tammy Horton, Rachael H. James, Rachel M. Jeffreys, Claire Laguionie-Marchais, Astrid B. Leitner, Anna Lichtschlag, Amaya Menendez, Gordon L.J. Paterson, Kate Peel, Katleen Robert, Timm Schoening, Natalia A. Shulga, Craig R. Smith, Sergio Taboada, Andreas M. Thurnherr, Helena Wiklund, C. Robert Young, Veerle A.I. Huvenne. 2021. "Environment, ecology, and potential effectiveness of an area protected from deep-sea mining (Clarion Clipperton Zone, abyssal Pacific)". *Progress in Oceanography* 197. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pocean.2021.102653

Kroodsma, David A., Juan Mayorga, Timothy Hochberg, Nathan A. Miller, Kristina Boerder, Francesco Ferretti, Alex Wilson, Bjorn Bergman, Timothy D. White, Barbara A. Block, Paul Woods, Barian Sullivan, Christopher Costello, and Boris Worm. 2018. "Tracking the Global Footprint of Fisheries." *Science* 359 (6378): 904-8. <u>https://doi.org/10.1126/science.aao5646</u>.

Kung, Anthony, Kamila Svobodova, Eléonore Lèbre, Rick Valenta, Deanna Kemp, and John R. Owen. 2021. "Governing Deep Sea Mining in the Face of Uncertainty." *Journal of Environmental Management* 279 (February): 111593. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvman.2020.111593</u>.

Levin, Lisa, Malcolm Clark, Jason Hall-Spencer, Russell Hopcroft, Jeroen Ingels, Anna Metaxas, Bhavani Narayanaswamy, Joshua Tuhumwire, and Moriaki Yasuhara. 2021. "Continental slopes and submarine canyons". In *The Second World Ocean Assessment*, edited by Biliana Cicin-Sain, Lisa Levin, and Djikeng Tiokeng. Vol. I: United Nations, p. 395-420. <u>https://www.un.org/regularprocess/sites/www.un.org.regularprocess/files/2011859-e-woa-ii-vol-i.pdf</u>

Miller, K. A., K. Brigden, D. Santillo, D. Currie, P. Johnston, and K. F. Thompson. 2021. "Challenging the Need for Deep Seabed Mining from the Perspective of Metal Demand, Biodiversity, Ecosystems Services, and Benefit Sharing." *Frontiers in Marine Science* 8 (July). <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fmars.2021.706161</u>. Rising, James. 2017. RAM Legacy Stock Assessment Database Geospatial Regions [Dataset]. *Zenodo*. https://doi.org/10.5281/zenodo.834755.

United Nations. 1992. Report of the United Nations Conference on Environment and Development (A/CONF.151/26 (Vol. I)). New York: United Nations General Assembly.

United Nations. 2007. Sustainable fisheries, including through the 1995 Agreement for the Implementation of the Provisions of the United Nations Convention on the Law of the Sea of 10 December 1982 relating to the Conservation and Management of Straddling Fish Stocks and Highly Migratory Fish Stocks, and related instruments (A/RES/61/105). New York: United Nations General Assembly.

United Nations. 2010. Sustainable fisheries, including through the 1995 Agreement for the Implementation of the Provisions of the United Nations Convention on the Law of the Sea of 10 December 1982 relating to the Conservation and Management of Straddling Fish Stocks and Highly Migratory Fish Stocks, and related instruments (A/RES/64/72). New York: United Nations General Assembly.

United Nations. 2020. The United Nations Agreement for the Implementation of the Provisions of the United Nations Convention on the Law of the Sea of 10 December 1982 relating to the Conservation and Management of Straddling Fish Stocks and Highly Migratory Fish Stocks (in force as from 11 December 2001) Overview. New York: United Nations.

Victorero, L., Katleen R., L. F. Robinson, M. L. Taylor, and Veerle A. I. H. 2018. "Species Replacement Dominates Megabenthos Beta Diversity in a Remote Seamount Setting." *Scientific Reports* 8 (1): <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-018-22296-8</u>.

Washburn, Travis W., Phillip J. Turner, Jennifer M. Durden, Daniel O.B. Jones, Philip Weaver, Cindy L., and Van Dover. 2019. "Ecological Risk Assessment for Deep-Sea Mining." *Ocean & Coastal Management*: 24-39. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ocecoaman.2019.04.014</u>.

